

EnergyaClimate







NET ZERO STOCKTAKE 2024

Assessing the status and trends of net zero target setting across countries, subnational governments, and companies.

September 2024

A report by:

NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero, Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit and Data-Driven EnviroLab.

Authors

Net Zero Tracker (Oxford Net Zero, Energy and Climate Intelligence Unit, Data-Driven EnviroLab and NewClimate Institute).

This report was prepared by: Sybrig Smit, Camilla Hyslop, John Lang, Frederic Hans, Takeshi Kuramochi, Thomas Hale, Diego Cristobal Manya-Gutierrez, Sophia Schubert, Saskia Straub, Eve Fraser, Federica Dossi, Nabila Salsabila, Frances Green, Nick Hay, Angel Hsu and Steve Smith.

Suggested citation

Net Zero Tracker (2024) Net Zero Stocktake 2024: NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero, Energy and Climate Intelligence Unit and Data-Driven EnviroLab.

Disclaimer

The views and assumptions expressed in this report represent the views of the authors and not necessarily those of our funders.

Download

Download the report at www.zerotracker.net/analysis/net-zero-stocktake-2024

Executive summary

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's (IPCC) Sixth Assessment Report (2021-23) reminded the world what is necessary to stop human-caused climate change this century. To have a realistic chance of limiting global average temperature increase to 1.5°C with no or limited overshoot, the world must reach **net zero carbon dioxide (CO₂) emissions in the early 2050s**, alongside rapid, deep, and sustained reductions in other greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. All GHG emissions should reach net zero approximately two decades later.

This report offers critical insights into the progress of whole-economy net zero target-setting and the overall performance of more than 4,000 entities on key procedural and substantive elements of net zero integrity — essentially, whether mitigation targets and their associated strategies contain the core components necessary to drive deep decarbonisation over the next 30 years.

Key findings this year:

- Net zero target-setting has consolidated across states and regions, cities, and companies, with increases of 28%, 8%, and 23%, respectively, since the Net Zero Stocktake 2023.
- More than 40% of non-state entities still lack emission reduction or net zero equivalent targets.
- Although the number of credible net zero targets is growing, 5% or less of entities across companies, states and regions, and cities meet all our minimum procedural and substantive integrity criteria.
- The 655 Race to Zero members in the Net Zero Tracker database perform significantly better on minimum integrity criteria compared with non-members. But both groups need to improve.
- National-level net zero (or other mitigation) targets serve as a 'ceiling' of ambition for subnational governments, but some subnational regions go above and beyond.
- Improving vertical alignment between national and subnational governments is critical, especially in areas such as target-setting, coordination, and policy implementation.

At its core, the Net Zero Tracker evaluates the global scale of net zero target-setting, focusing on large emitters to assess the credibility of their commitments. This is our fourth comprehensive annual analysis, following *Taking Stock 2021, Net Zero Stocktake 2022*, and *Net Zero Stocktake 2023*. These earlier reports provide valuable benchmarks to gauge progress over time, both in terms of setting net zero targets (intent) and implementing credible measures to help achieve them (integrity). Key procedural and substantive integrity measures include the establishment of near-term interim targets to spur immediate emissions cuts, transparency regarding the use of carbon credits, coverage of all emissions, and regular progress reporting.

Of the 198 countries, 708 states and regions, 1,186 cities, and 1,977 publicly listed companies we track, **at least 1,750 now have net zero targets**, up from 769 in December 2020:

- 148 countries including the EU and Taiwan, up from 124 in December 2020
- 186 states and regions, up from 73
- 271 cities, up from 115
- 1,145 publicly listed companies from the Forbes Global 2000, up from 417.

Most large, high-emitting countries have already set net zero (or similar) targets, including 19 G20 members. A notable exception is Azerbaijan, this year's host of the UN climate summit (COP29). We may

see new and improved national targets in the next 12 months, as the third 'ratchet' of the Paris Agreement encourages countries to submit updated emissions-cutting Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs).

National-level targets (including the EU and Taiwan) now account for:

- 93% of global GDP (PPP), up from 68% in December 2020
- 87% of global GHG emissions, up from 61%
- 88% of the global population, up from 52%.

While the number of countries setting net zero targets has levelled off, the proportion of these targets formalised into law or official policy has steadily risen, now covering 73% of global GHG emissions. Meanwhile, over the past 18 months, net zero target-setting has increased among states and regions, cities, and companies, growing by 28%, 8%, and 23%, respectively. However, alarmingly, more than 40% of non-state entities still lack any form of mitigation target, including major companies such as Tesla, Nintendo, and Berkshire Hathaway.

Since our last Stocktake report 18 months ago, we have observed a significant rise in net zero targetsetting among companies based in Asia, likely a result of both regional decarbonisation efforts and improved internal data collection. The number of companies with net zero targets has grown in China from 27 to 48, in India from 20 to 29, in Japan from 118 to 184, and in South Korea from 22 to 41.

The world requires more short- and long-term targets to be set, but it is equally important that existing targets are strengthened. Nearly two years after the UN Secretary General's *Integrity Matters* report clarified what 'good net zero' looks like, non-state entities have made limited progress in enhancing the credibility of their targets. Although the number of credible net zero pledges has grown, only 5% or fewer of non-state entities meet all the basic procedural and substantive integrity criteria we evaluate.

Subnational governments and publicly listed companies tend to perform well on procedural criteria, including: (i) formalising net zero targets; (ii) setting interim goals; (iii) publishing annual progress reports; and (iv) developing implementation plans. But they often fall short on more substantive criteria. For example, many companies' net zero targets focus only on CO_2 emissions, neglecting other greenhouse gases, or cover only parts of their value chain (e.g. addressing Scopes 1 and 2, but not Scope 3 emissions).

This year, we examine how members of the UN Climate Change High-Level Champions' Race to Zero campaign compare with non-members on integrity criteria. Overall, we find that the hundreds of Race to Zero members in the Net Zero Tracker database outperform non-members on both procedural and substantive measures, though both groups still have significant room for improvement.

Alongside our usual overview of annual net zero progress, this report investigates how state and regional entities in 14 major-emitting countries are progressing on net zero. Subnational governments in these countries play a critical role in mitigation efforts, though they vary significantly in the powers they possess and the level of climate ambition they set. We find that, while national net zero targets often serve as a 'ceiling' for subnational ambition, some regions surpass these goals. In some cases, such as in Australia and Japan, subnational regions may have influenced national net zero target-setting.

National governments could unlock more subnational progress by, for example, supporting regions through policy guidance on implementation and enhanced coordination between subnational governments. Further support would not only help achieve current targets but also foster the conditions and consensus needed for goals and policies that align with national objectives.

Overall, this report presents a world on the path to net zero but in dire need of swift, sustained action to turn targets into concrete, credible implementation plans. The third ratchet of the Paris Agreement, culminating at COP30 in Brazil in 2025, offers a crucial opportunity to achieve this necessary shift.

Table of contents

Acknowledgements	6
Abbreviations and acronyms	7
1. Setting the scene and scientific underpinning	8
2. Summary of data and methods	12
3. Key updates and findings	14
4. Net zero target setting by subnational governments in 14 major emitting nations	26
I. Australia	28
II. Brazil	30
III. Canada	32
IV. China	34
V. France	36
VI. Germany	38
VII. India	40
VIII. Indonesia	42
IX. Italy	44
X. Japan	45
XI. Mexico	47
XII. South Africa	49
XIII. United Kingdom	51
XIV. United States of America	53
5. Conclusion: A key moment to ratchet up credibility	55
Bibliography	57
Appendix I: Summary of data and methods	66
Appendix II: Supplementary figures on the procedural and substantive integrity criteria assessment	67

Acknowledgements

The Net Zero Tracker project is supported by the European Climate Foundation. NewClimate Institute also received support from IKEA Foundation.

We thank Thomas Day and Silke Mooldijk (NewClimate Institute) for providing constructive feedback on an earlier draft. Thank you to John Bervin Galang and Natasha Lutz (University of Oxford), who provided invaluable help managing data collection and validation. We also thank Masahiro Suzuki, Leonardo Nascimento, María José de Villafranca Casas, Norah Zhang and Aditi Tyagi.

This analysis would not have been possible without the heroic efforts of numerous volunteers.

For this report, thank you to Barbara Achinike, Sanyam Agarwal, DaEun Ahn, Afraa Aijaz, Marchel Alexandrovich, Sonia Anand, David Astop-Ford, Mayara Baffa, Evelin Balboa, Dr Alishba Batool, Luca Bernasconi, Sonia Beslika, Balhaar Bhamra, Martina Bortolan, Noah Britten, Lili Dora Brown, Sophie Brown, Sam Burslem, Gabriel Cairns, William Capps, Stuart Cassidy, Malou Celander, Anson Chan, Eileen Chang, Kathryn E Chao, Ellen Chappell, Tino Chikwanha, Moses Chitonya, Ancel Chong, Maria Alexander Chundamannil, Alex Collin, John Cort, Safiya Cummings, Kristin D'Agostino, Luna Dantas, Ricardo Dantas, Bassel Deghady, Ainesh Dey, Lhavanya Dharmalingam, Alexander Dunn, Johann Eickenbrock, Eloise Elkington, Omnia Elmoazen, Christophe Etienne, Elena Fillola Mayoral, Jeremy Galsim, Olivia Geddes, Julian Gonzales, Eva Gösweiner, Válter Gouveia, Moch Risgi Graha, Joshua Gunton, Salma Hamed, Lucy Harlow, Hajar Hassina, Matthew Hinton, Isha Hiremath, Thin Pa Pa Hlaing, Sally Hobson, Cheng-Ju Hsu, Andy Hu, Emmanuel Inyang, Natalie Ip, Riaz Islam, Hannah Janknecht, Peijin Jiang, Joe B. Kamara, Kruti Kamdar, Nadya Kamenkovich, Sharada Kannan, Shreya Kapoor, Paul Kerr, Jasmine Keung, Shoaib Khan, Jenny Kim, Gerselle Koh, Frauke König, Hayley Kunde, May Thu Kyaw, Alvin Lam, Yuin Law, Cara Lee, Minyoung Lee, Julia Leino, Hantao Liu, Lennox Lon, Maisie Lown, Migena Luli, Pakting Ma, Namitha Madhukumar, Arpit Maheshwari, Lucy Main, Mansi Malhotra, Adam Marlow, Mario Marset, Evelyn Martin, Bright Mbuya, Sarah McAuley, Kate McKeough, Izzy Miller, Htet Win Mo, Rose Morley, Victoria Nanziri, Courtney Ngai, Lawrence Niu, Purity Njiru, Pippa Noble, Ewan A Norris, Oghenechovwe Israel Okolosi, Montaser Omar, Viola Omina, Wei Sern Ong, Kolade Otokiti, Honey Owen, Alisson Pacheco Ramos, Aida Pandeh, Sze Ann Pang, Rosa Parker, Isha Dhaval Patel, Gaëlle Perrier, Anja Pries, Adam Pritchard, Oreena Raveendran, Hannah Redfern, Jennifer Rocard, Caitlin Sarro, Meg Savage, Simon Schölzel, Insyirah Muzafar Shah, Sky Shah, Kawsar Mohammed Shirazul, Prabisha Shrestha, Kai Simpson, Gillian Eiko Shigeta, Amita Singh, Mehak Singh, Denise Siu, Brandon Smith, Varsha Srivastava, Alexis V. Strang, Celine Su, Dharshini Sudarsankumar, Dawn Sullivan, Shawnn Tan, Nayah Thu, Chris Todd-Davies, Kavya Tripathi, Ibrahim Usman, Hannah Valentien-Barnes, Irene van Schalkwyk, Leena van Surell, Anna van Wingerden, Kemina Kundayil Venugopalan, Celine Vien, Quyet Trinh Vu, Nadine Walsh, Cynthia Wang, Grace Wang, Joanna Whiting, Kaitlin Willoughby, Katy Wilson, Charlie Winborne, Janice Wong, Fergal Wraith, Wenhao Wu, Claire Yang, Yuning Zhou.

Abbreviations and acronyms

CCRM	Climate Corporate Responsibility Monitor
CDR	Carbon dioxide removal(s)
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
ECIU	Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit
EU27	27 member states of the European Union
FLAG	Forest, land and agriculture sector
GDP PPP	Gross Domestic Product based on Purchasing Power Parity
GGPC	Greenhouse Gas Protocol (Corporate) standard
GHGs	Greenhouse gases
IEA	International Energy Agency
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
ISO	International Organization for Standardization
LUCF	Land-use change and forestry
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
RtZ	Race to Zero led by the UN Climate Change High-Level Champions
SBTi	Science Based Targets initiative
UN	United Nations
UN Expert Group (HLEG)	United Nations' High-Level Expert Group on the Net Zero Emissions Commitments of Non-State Entities
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change

1. Setting the scene and scientific underpinning

Net zero's history can be divided into three phases. Phase One from 2008 to 2018 saw the scientific concept of net zero - a balance between human-caused GHG emissions and human-enhanced removals - transform into an international climate policy objective.

Phase Two between 2018 and 2022 began after the release of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change's (IPCC) landmark *Special Report on Global Warming of 1.5°C* (IPCC, 2018). The aftermath of that report, the rise of Greta Thunberg-inspired climate consciousness and the dedicated net zero push towards COP26 in Glasgow saw a trickle of national net zero pledges develop into a flood across nations, regions, cities, companies, and financial institutions. In 2018, less than two-tenths of global GDP was covered by net zero targets; by 2021, that proportion had grown to more than nine-tenths (Net Zero Tracker, 2022).

If Phase One and Two were about principles and pledges, Phase Three, which started around 2022, is about plans and delivery. Yet, only a few years into the most consequential phase of the net zero journey, most plans still lack minimum levels of integrity. Simply put, pledges are not plans, and incomplete plans are not the detailed plans that are required to deliver net zero targets.

Reasons, not excuses

Since our last Net Zero Stocktake report 18 months ago, wars, economic challenges, and other headwinds have further diverted the attention of policymakers, boards, and citizens. Russia's invasion of Ukraine has heightened national and short-term energy security concerns at the expense of decarbonisation in some countries;¹ more protectionism and more industrial policy are manifestations of intensifying superpower rivalries; and the world's most severe bout of inflation in 40 years has squeezed the fiscal balance sheets of most nations. At the same time, energy-intensive technologies like artificial intelligence and cryptocurrencies are further driving up global electricity demand, causing some technology companies to recalibrate near-term emission targets.² The International Energy Agency (IEA) says that electricity consumption from data centres and the above technologies could double by 2026, compared with 2022 levels (IEA, 2024a).

On top of these developments, 2024 has seen a wave of elections across most of the major economies. Where the future direction and speed of decarbonisation hangs in the political balance - most notably in the United States (US) - companies and investors have delayed or hedged their commitments to decarbonisation.

Until recently, slow progress on net zero was more understandable due to ambiguity around what constituted a 'good net zero' plan for a government or company. This uncertainty allowed them and other entities to claim robust net zero plans, even if key elements were absent. From 2020, best practice on net zero began to be consolidated by the Race to Zero. Then, in November 2022, a UN Secretary-General commissioned report, *Integrity Matters: Net Zero commitments by Businesses, Financial Institutions, Cities and Regions*, launched at the 2022 UN climate summit (UN HLEG, 2022). Compiled by an expert-laden new UN High-Level Expert Group on the Net Zero Emissions Commitments of Non-State Entities (UN Expert Group), the report clarified the essential details for net zero targets set by companies, financial institutions, states and regions, and cities.

The UN Expert Group recommendations sit atop a crowded landscape of voluntary net zero guidelines, primarily aimed at the private sector. In the past 18 months, the International Sustainability Standards

¹See 'Countdown to COP28: Time for world to focus on oil and gas phase-out, renewables target – not distractions like CCS' for more (CAT, 2023a) ²See, for example, 'Sustainability: big tech's AI push putting climate targets at risk' (Green, 2024)

THE UN HIGH-LEVEL EXPERT GROUP'S RECOMMENDATIONS

Ő	1. Announce a net zero pledge
4 2 2 2	2. Set targets quickly and fully
A C	3. Use voluntary credits responsibly
	4. Create and publish a transition plan
	5. Phase out the use of fossil fuels
F))	6. Align on lobbying and advocacy
ŝ	7. Prioritise people and nature in the just transition
	8. Increase transparency and accountability
\$	9. Invest in just transitions

The Net Zero Tracker collects data on more UN Expert Group recommendations than any other initiative in the world and is aligning further still in the lead up to the UN climate summit in Brazil in 2025 (COP30).

Board (ISSB) issued new disclosure standards,³ the Transition Plan Taskforce released its sector-specific guidance, and the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) announced the development of a comprehensive 'Net Zero Standard' to further crystalise and scale net zero best practice.⁴ Additionally, the influential Science-Based Targets initiative announced that an updated version of its Corporate Net-Zero Standard would be released in 2025.⁵ Fortunately, these standards align on key aspects of best practice and often fill complementary functions in the broader net zero governance system. This convergence arrives at an inflection point for net zero-related regulation and policy which is increasing in scale and in breadth globally (Hale et al., 2024).

Credible net zero plans can underpin the next ratcheting of global climate efforts

In 2025, countries are expected to submit a new round of emissions-cutting Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs) under the Paris Agreement, marking a pivotal moment on the path to net zero. Action by businesses, investors, cities, regions, and other entities will be vital to this next 'ratchet' of global climate efforts - but only if their plans are credible.

Encouragingly, concrete progress in emission reductions shows that the faster pace of action required to reach net zero by mid-century is feasible - with greater effort. Over the last decade, climate policies and clean energy deployment have put global emissions into a structural slowdown. From 2014 to 2023, global emissions grew at the slowest decadal rate since the 1920s. While a decreasing trend cannot yet be discerned, last year's emissions in advanced economies fell to the lowest level since 1973 (IEA, 2023); in 2024, global investment in clean technology is expected to reach \$2 trillion for the first time (IEA, 2024b). As the world, including China (the largest global emitter of GHGs) approaches the emissions tipping point, the capacity for all entities to slash emissions will expand, without the need to resort to implausible solutions like low-integrity carbon credits or unproven technologies like Carbon Capture and Storage (CCS).

³ ISSB is part of the International Financial Reporting Standards Foundation (IFRS). More than 20 jurisdictions — accounting for 55% of global GDP and including China — are taking steps to introduce or align with the new ISSB disclosure standards, IFRS 1 and IFRS 2. These standards seek to harmonise disclosures and transition plans.

⁴See 'Creation of international standard on net zero gets underway' (ISO, 2024)

⁵SBTi now has more than 5,000 member companies that collectively account for \$45 trillion of market capitalization, 39% of the total.

Recent analysis suggests that emission reduction potential over the next decade is substantial. The Energy Transitions Commission found that if national governments incorporate existing policy commitments and recent technological advances in their next NDCs ('NDCs 3.0')⁶ **ambition could nearly triple** (Energy Transitions Commission, 2024). Driven by steeper than expected cost reductions, insurgent low-carbon technologies are displacing fossil fuel-powered incumbents at a much faster pace than analysts anticipated, a trend that will continue.

New multilateral commitments recognise this potential. At COP28, 132 countries and the EU pledged to triple renewable energy capacity and double the rate of energy efficiency by 2030.⁷ Over the next year, the NDC 3.0 submissions should logically reflect these policy commitments as well as current and anticipated clean energy progress. However, ambition alone will not ensure short-term climate goals or net zero CO₂ by mid-century. NDCs 3.0 submissions must detail how updated targets will be *implemented*, especially at sectoral and subnational levels.

While the Net Zero Tracker does not monitor implementation,⁸ it does assess its prerequisites: **net zero intention and integrity**. The UN Expert Group's recommendations, while not a blueprint for national-level NDCs, provide a credible framework for subnational and private sector contributions to national goals.

Vertical alignment?

In addition to its usual review of annual net zero progress, last year's 'Net Zero Stocktake 2023' examined the alignment of voluntary corporate target-setting criteria — in other words, what 'good net zero' should look like for a given company (Net Zero Tracker, 2023b). This year we change focus. We investigate how **state and regional entities** in 14 major-emitting countries are doing on net zero, analysing their governance systems, targets, implementation plans, institutional power, and capacity to act.

To date, the climate accountability ecosystem has largely centred on countries and companies, often overlooking subnational governments. Few studies have concentrated on the vertical relationship of net zero target-setting *within nations*, particularly on whether varying national approaches to target-setting and climate governance help or hinder subnational efforts in delivering national net zero goals. Analysis on the net zero 'Ambition Loop' — the bidirectional relationship between climate ambition across different entity types — has largely focussed on the connection between national governments and companies, ⁹rather than between national governments and their subnational counterparts.

There is a risk that multilateral climate diplomacy could revert to the state seen between 2017 and 2021, when former US President Donald Trump withdrew his country from the Paris Agreement, disrupting climate coordination globally. During that period, climate action in the US shifted from the federal to state level through initiatives like 'We Are Still In' and the 'U.S. Climate Alliance'. Even if similar circumstances do not arise between 2025 and 2029, this analysis aims to highlight the relationships between different levels of government on net zero efforts, particularly in the US.

Three case studies on the 'how' of net zero target-setting

This year's report highlights three examples of emerging good practices in net zero target-setting: one country, Costa Rica, and two companies, Google (Alphabet) and Volvo Group. By showcasing these examples, we aim to demonstrate the practical steps being employed to operationalise net zero, which may inspire other entities to follow suit or identify areas for improvement in their own strategies.

⁶Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs) for 2025 are required to be submitted no later than February 2025.

⁷Global Renewables and Energy Efficiency Pledge https://www.cop28.com/en/global-renewables-and-energy-efficiency-pledge

⁸The Net Zero Tracker does not track implementation yet but is open to incorporating implementation tracking in the future.

⁹See, for example, Eskander et al. (2024).

NET ZERO: A SHORT HISTORY 2009 Myles Allen, Dave Frame and other scientists Susan Solomon and other scientists publish a paper highlighting that the eventual show that temperatures do not decline 1 extent of global warming is largely determined for many centuries even after a complete by cumulative emissions of CO₂. cessation of CO₂ emissions Damon Matthews and other scientists propose that cumulative carbon emissions represent an The IPCC Fifth Assessment Report states that limiting I. alternative framework that is applicable both as a tool for climate global temperature change means limiting the cumulative mitigation and for the assessment of potential climate impacts (or stock) of CO₂ emissions in the atmosphere. To eventually stop global warming, net anthropogenic additions of CO₂ into the atmosphere have to reach zero. Т Article 4.1: 'Aim to reach global peaking of greenhouse gas 2013 emissions as soon as possible... so as to achieve 'a balance between anthropogenic emissions by sources and removals by 1 sinks of greenhouse gases in the second half of this century... Article 2.1: Aim to hold the increase in the global average 2014 temperature 'to well below 2°C' above pre-industrial levels, President of the World Bank, Jim Yong Kim, says that a while pursuing efforts to limit to 1.5°C' proposed global climate agreement should 'provide a 1 clear pathway to zero net emissions before 2100' 1 2016 The IPCC Special Report on 1.5°C concludes that Sweden becomes the first nation to enshrine I 'limiting temperature rise to around 1.5°C and preventing a mid-century (2045) net zero target in law. the worst impacts of climate change implies reaching net 2017 zero emissions of CO_2 by mid-century along with deep reductions in non-CO₂ emissions' 1 2018 1 The UK becomes the first G7 economy to legislate for net zero by 2050. 2019 Net zero pledges cover almost 1 one-sixth (16%) of the global economy China, the world's largest greenhouse gas emitter, commits to carbon neutrality 'before Net zero pledges cover over two-thirds 1 2060' at the 75th UN General Assembly. (68%) of the global economy. 1 The UN Expert Group marked a watershed shift in the global net-zero landscape. No company, region or financial institution can any longer claim not to Net zero pledges cover over nine-tenths know what a credible net zero target looks like. (91%) of the global economy 1 At COP28, the first Global Stocktake assessed the world's 1 collective progress towards achieving the goals of the Paris Agreement. For the first time in the history of COP summits, the global pact outlined the necessity to shift 2024 away from all kinds of fossil fuels. 1 The IPCC Sixth Assessment Report says that our future New emissions-cutting NDCs are due to be submitted 'depends on choices now and in the near term', specifically 2025 the speed at which human societies halve emissions and current NDCs to put the world on track to meet the achieve net zero CO₂ emissions temperature goals of the Paris Agreement.

- 2017 -

2. Summary of data and methods

The Net Zero Tracker is the most comprehensive and up-to-date database of net zero commitments made by nations, states & regions, cities and major companies. It includes:

- all UNFCCC member states and a selected number of territories
- subnational states $\boldsymbol{\delta}$ regions in the 25 largest emitting countries
- all cities around the world with populations over 500,000
- publicly listed companies that were listed in the Forbes Global 2000 in 2020
- 100 of the world's largest private companies.

It only uses information in the public domain, a decision taken in part to encourage entities to be open. Supplemented by automated web-scraping, manual data searching by volunteer analysts working in a range of languages allows the Tracker to gather and collate data on the status of net zero targets and robustness parameters across more than 4,100 entities. Parameters include the existence of **interim targets**, intentions regarding **offsetting**, the existence of **published plans**, and what the target covers in terms of **greenhouse gases** and **emission scopes**. There is a small degree of natural change and turnover in the entities in the database. For example, mergers and acquisitions sometimes change the mix at the company level. But these changes result in minor considerations.

Overall, our approach enables the Tracker not only to make snapshots in time, but to evaluate how the landscape is changing over time – in particular, whether entities are adding important robustness elements to their pledges, which in turn will increase confidence on delivery.

This report updates and expands the data and analysis presented in the 'Net Zero Stocktake 2023' report (Net Zero Tracker, 2023b). The data used for this report's analysis is drawn from the core Net Zero Tracker database, which is a 'living' data resource that is updated regularly (adapted from Hale et al., 2022). The data collection cut-off date for this report was 29 August 2024, but the underlying dataset on the Net Zero Tracker is continuously updated. The dataset used for this analysis is available on Zenodo (Hyslop et al., 2024). The assessment framework applied in this report updates that developed by and used in Hale et al. (2021) and updates the Net Zero Stocktake 2023 report. As with the previous reports, this analysis assesses the prevalence of targets and their robustness, but not implementation and progress. The information presented here therefore captures the first stages of the causal chain from targets to implementation to outcomes (Hale, 2021).

More details about the data collection process and the assessment of the entities recorded in the Net Zero Tracker database can be found in Appendix I.

Methodological note on case examples

The Net Zero Tracker regularly highlights specific case examples in its reports, analyses and social media postings. These case examples aim to provide detailed insights on how entities like companies, cities, states and regions, and countries follow and implement emerging *good practice* net zero target setting. The identification, selection, and contextualisation of case examples is informed by findings of external analyses, participation in high-ambition coalitions, and expert insights from the Net Zero Tracker team. The Table 1 below provides an overview across each of these, as of September 202

	Countries	Subnational governments (states, regions and cities)	Corporates
External analyses	 <u>Climate Action Tracker net zero</u> <u>assessments</u> Country-specific analyses by researchers and think tanks (e.g. <u>European Climate Neutrality</u> <u>Observatory</u>) Country-specific analyses by climate advisory councils (e.g. <u>Climate Change Committee (CCC)</u>) Cross-country analyses (e.g. <u>UNEP</u> <u>Emission Gap 2023 (Chapter 3)</u>) 	 <u>Urban Environment and Social</u> <u>Inclusion Index (UESI)</u> Forthcoming Cities Climate Action Report Card (CCARD) report 	 Company-specific analyses (e.g. <u>Corporate Climate Responsibility</u> <u>Monitor</u>) Sector-specific analyses l(e.g. <u>World Benchmarking Alliance</u> <u>(WBA)</u>)
High-ambition networks	- Participation and commitments under the <u>Carbon Neutrality</u> <u>Coalition</u>	- Participation and commitments under the <u>Under2 Coalition</u> - Participation and commitments under <u>C40</u>	- Participation and commitments under the <u>First Mover Coalition</u>
Expert knowledge	 Consortium members of the Climate Action Tracker Contributing authors to all cross- country net zero assessments covered in the UNEP Emission Gap since 2021 	 Lead authors of Cities Climate Action Report Card (forthcoming), and other analyses focused on city- level climate strategies Contributing author to <u>Integrity</u> <u>Matters for Cities, States, and</u> <u>Regions</u> 	 Lead authors of the Corporate Climate Responsibility Monitor Involvement in different scientific, technical and expert advisory role in voluntary initiatives and orchestration campaigns

Table 1: Overview of external analyses, high-ambition networks and expert knowledge to identify, select, and contextualise case examples as of September 2024

Methodological note on our analysis of net zero target-setting by subnational governments

To assess target-setting status of subnational governments, we investigated the number of subnational regions with targets, as identified by the Net Zero Tracker, in 14 countries, as well as to what extent subnational governments can set and implement targets. For the latter question, we conducted a literature review of subnational regions' powers and capacities. Much of the information provided therefore rests on other analyses and official government documentation.

3. Key updates and findings

Net zero target-setting has consolidated across countries, regions, cities, and companies



NET ZERO COVERAGE OVER TIME (BY NUMBER)

Figure 1: Number of net zero pledges per entity group covered by the Net Zero Tracker database and growth since December 2020. Data for December 2020 and June 2023 are taken from Black et al. (2021) and Net Zero Tracker (2023b).

Since the end of 2020, we have observed a considerable increase of net zero targets or their equivalents around the world across entity groups. The increase is due to both new target announcements over the course of nearly four years as well as enhanced data collection.¹⁰ In total, **1,750** of 4,069 entities in the Net Zero Tracker database now have net zero targets or similar.^{11 12}

¹⁰ Over the last eighteen months, the Net Zero Tracker's coding capacity became stronger mainly because of an increased number of volunteers and wider coverage of languages other than English.

¹¹ Excludes about 100 private-owned companies, for which regular data updates are not conducted.

¹²The following target names are considered in scope: net zero, zero emissions, zero carbon, climate neutral, climate positive, carbon neutral(ity), GHG neutral(ity), carbon negative, net negative.

National governments: More net zero targets became formalised.

Net zero targets set by national governments and self-governing territories (including the EU and Taiwan) represent at least 87% of global GHG emissions, 93% of global GDP and 88% of global population (Figure 2).¹³ Many of the 40+ countries without net zero targets are low- or lower-middle income countries, which can justify longer timelines to achieve net zero emissions compared with wealthier (and historically more responsible) countries. More national net zero targets may be formulated in the next few months, as countries prepare to submit their post-2030 Nationally Determined Contributions (NDCs 3.0). The outcome of the first Global Stocktake under the Paris Agreement in 2023 'urges Parties that have not yet done so' to set long-term low-greenhouse gas emission development strategies (LT-LEDs) and 'invites all other Parties to communicate or revise' their LT-LEDS by COP29 later this year; as of December 2023, only 68 countries had submitted LT-LEDS (UNFCCC, 2023). The number of countries with net zero targets in law or official policy documents has increased over time, now covering more than 36 billion tonnes of CO₂e, or 73% of global emissions. Notably, Azerbaijan, the host of COP29, does not have a net zero target. (See **Box 1** for more information on emission reduction targets in Azerbaijan.)



GLOBAL NET ZERO COVERAGE

Figure 2: Percentage of GHG emissions (including land-use change and forestry), GDP (based on purchasing power parity, in 2021 constant international dollars), and population in 2021 covered by country-level net zero pledges. Coverage includes targets that are proposed, in discussion, in policy document, in law, and self-proclaimed as achieved). See Appendix I for data sources.

Subnational governments (states and regions, and cities): Modest increase in net zero target setting over the last two years.

States and regions' 186 net zero targets collectively cover a population of 2.3 billion, up from 497 million in December 2020. There is substantial variation in the adoption rates of net zero targets by subnational governments in different countries. Unsurprisingly, adoption rates are very low in the three countries without national-level net zero targets for which we track subnational regions: Iran, Mexico and Poland. In **Section 4**, we explore in detail the different roles that subnational governments are playing across 14 major emitting countries.

The total population covered by cities with net zero targets is now 793 million, up from 640 million in December 2020.¹⁴ This represents 23% of all the cities tracked in the Net Zero Tracker database. City-level

¹³ The majority of states and regions with net zero targets reported in the Net Zero Tracker database are in a country with a national net zero target. A few exceptions include regions in Mexico and Poland.

A lew exceptions include regions in Plexico and Poland.

 $^{^{\}rm 14}\,\rm We$ cover all cities with populations more than 500,000.

net zero targets remain concentrated in the World Bank-defined "high income" countries (178 of total 271 city-level net zero targets). The percentage of cities with net zero targets is also considerably higher in high income countries (53%) compared with lower income countries (11%).

How is Azerbaijan doing on setting GHG emission targets?

The next UN Climate Change Conference, COP29, will be held in November 2024 in Baku, Azerbaijan. Azerbaijan is a fossil fuel producer country, although not among the largest in the world (25th in oil production, and 21st in gas) (EIA, 2024).

Neither Azerbaijan nor its capital city Baku have set net zero emission targets. Azerbaijan's latest Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC), submitted in 2023, only commits to reduce emissions by 40% by 2050 compared with 1990 levels, conditional on international support on finance, technology transfer, and capacity building (Republic of Azerbaijan, 2024). The country appears to have disbanded its 2030 emission reduction target (its previous NDC included a 35% reduction target). It has, however, been reported that the nation will upgrade its NDC before COP29 (Reuters, 2024). Baku, the only city in Azerbaijan analysed in the Net Zero Tracker and host of COP29, does not even have an emissions reduction target; the city has never responded to the CDP climate questionnaire, an optional annual survey sent to large companies and city governments (CDP, 2024).

Despite its lack of ambition on climate mitigation, Azerbaijan has signed up to several COP declarations and initiatives in the past. For example, at COP26 in Glasgow in 2021, it was among the countries that signed up to most sector declarations (Kuramochi et al., 2024). At the COP28 UN climate summit in Dubai in 2023, Azerbaijan became a signatory to the Global Renewables and Energy Efficiency Pledge, UAE Declaration On Sustainable Agriculture, Resilient Food Systems, and Climate Action, as well as the Coalition for High Ambition Multilevel Partnerships (CHAMP) for Climate Action (COP28 UAE, 2023c, 2023b, 2023a). In March 2024, Azerbaijan also signed up to the Global Methane Pledge (COP29 Presidency, 2024); methane accounts for roughly 40% of the country's total annual GHG emissions (Gütschow and Pflüger, 2023).

Box 1

Companies: Net zero target-setting momentum remains strong globally.

By number, nearly 60% of the 1,977 publicly listed companies we track have set net zero targets; weighted by revenue, 67% have set them. The aggregate annual revenue covered by net zero targets has increased from \$13.8 trillion in December 2020 to \$31 trillion in August 2024, nearly a 130% increase. We identified considerably more net zero targets among companies headquartered in Asia - in part because of increasing momentum for decarbonisation in the region and in part because of enhanced internal coding efforts, including broader coverage of non-English languages. The number of companies with net zero targets increased in the past eighteen months in Japan from 118 to 184, in China from 27 to 48, in South Korea from 22 to 41, in India from 20 to 29, in Taiwan from 12 to 26, and in Thailand from 5 to 11. Our findings are consistent with that of the latest SBTi report, which found strongest growth of companies with science-based targets in Asia (SBTi, 2024). Compared with past trends, the growth in the number of US-headquartered companies with net zero targets has largely stalled over the past eighteen months.

More than 40% of major non-state and subnational entities do not have an emissions reduction target.

Out of 3,870 subnational governments and companies assessed, we could not identify emission reduction targets for nearly 1,700 entities. These states and regions, cities, and companies should urgently set public-facing targets and take action to mitigate emissions. The number of subnational governments *without* emission reduction targets reduced marginally compared with last year to just below 1,200. As indicated above, this shortfall may stem from insufficient national guidance, including the absence of regulatory requirements that enforce net zero target-setting. As discussed in Section 4, although many governments mandate implementation plans from subnational governments, only Indonesia and Japan¹⁵ explicitly mandate their subnational regions to set targets.



BREAKDOWN OF END-TARGET TYPES

Figure 3: Breakdown of end-target types for subnational states and regions, cities, and companies registered in the Net Zero Tracker database.

¹⁵ From the countries assessed in this report.

	Costa Rica			
F	How does Costa Rica fol Region: Central America	low emerging 'good pra Population: 5.2 million	ictice' in national-level net ze Emissions: 16 MtCO2e (2022)	ero target setting? GDP (PPP): \$109bn
	C	Climate Action Tracker (2024) arbon Neutrality Coalition (2024)	'Acceptable' evaluation for comprehens net zero target design Signatory to CNC declaration in 2017 *	siveness of
	Target sett	ing towards net zero UN	Expert Group recommendations 1, 2	2 and 4
	Sood prac	tice' followed	Room for impro	vement
		Interim targets towa	rds net zero pledge	
	- Climate Action Tracker consider: under equity considerations and considerations.	s 2030 target as 1.5°C compatible <2°C compatible under least-cost	- Further improvement of 2030 (condition 2035 targets and clarifications of required during 2025 NDC revision cycle.	al) target, submission of I international support
		2050 Net Z	ero Target	
	- Anchored in National Decarbon submitted to the UNFCCC. - Target covers all GHG emissions (excl. international bunkers).	sation Plan policy document and all sectors of the economy	- No regular review mechanism for the tar - No explanation on why the target is a fai contribution to limiting global warming to	rget. r or equitable 1.5°C.

Planning and corporate governance for the net zero transition UN EG recommendations 4, 5, 6, 7 and 9

Transition p	lan
--------------	-----

- Defines targets, activities and sector-specific visions for decarbonisation for ten key sectors such as mobility and buildings

- Interim goals and activities are outlined for three distinct periods (2019-2022, 2023-2030, 2031-2050)

- Progress in some policy areas, e.g. the rapid increase in electric vehicle sales (12% of car sales in 2023).

- Proposed oil moratorium needs to be enshrined in law as stalled in the Legislative Assembly as of July 2024.

- Postponed publications of progress reports on the implementation of the National Decarbonisation Plan since 2021

Engagement with states and regions, cities, and corporates

Not assessed in detail but Costa Rica has involved sub-national actors like municipalities in the development and implementation of its National Decarbonisation Plan

Responsibility for unabated and residual emissions UN HLEG recommendations 3

Approach to residual emissions in net zero target year

- LULUCF sector has been a net-emissions sink since 2014, reaching
- 3 MtCO₂e in 2017 (last data point available)
- Plans to reach net zero through domestic actions without use of international carbon credits.

omestic actions without use of

- Transparent net zero pathway for agriculture, forestry, and other land uses, with expected removals of 5.5 $\rm MtCO_2e$ by 2050.

- Uncertainty surrounds whether currently proposed policies by the government will achieve doubling the LULUCF sector net-sink emissions by 2050 compared to 2017.

* No endorsement of Framework for Net zero Climate Action published in 2022 Sources: Climate Action Tracker (<u>2024</u>), Carbon Neutrality Coalition (<u>2023</u>), Costa Rica (<u>2019</u>, <u>2022</u>) By contrast, the number of companies that do not have emission targets reduced substantially from 734 last year to 495 — 40% of them are Chinese companies. Companies without targets include Tesla, BYD, Fox Corporation, Shimano, Hertz, Nintendo, and Berkshire Hathaway. Some are drivers of the global low-carbon transition (Tesla and BYD for electric vehicles; Shimano for cycle components) but that should not exempt them from developing mitigation plans (Robiou du Pont et al., 2024). These companies, for example, have significant direct and electricity-related emissions from factories, and large proportions of emissions from their wider value chains (e.g. upstream emissions from purchased steel).

An increasing number of robust non-state net zero targets and implementation plans, but with persistent gaps

Several analyses over recent years, including from the Net Zero Tracker, have shown the vast majority of company emission targets lack key robustness features that ensure quality (Bjørn et al., 2022; Net Zero Tracker, 2022; Day et al., 2024). Since 2022, the Net Zero Tracker has regularly assessed all subnational and corporate net zero targets against selected **procedural and substantive integrity criteria** recommended by the UN Expert Group, International Organization for Standardization (ISO), and the Race to Zero (ISO, 2022; Race to Zero, 2022; UN HLEG, 2022). They are:

- 1. Formalise a net zero emissions target (i.e. not just propose to set one)
- 2. Net zero target year of 2050 or earlier¹⁶
- 3. Set an interim emissions reduction target
- 4. Publish a plan on how to achieve its interim and long-term targets
- 5. Publish annual progress reports on targets and measures undertaken to meet them
- 6. Clarify conditions on the use of offsetting with carbon credits
- 7. Cover all greenhouse gases (GHGs)
- 8. Include all value chain emission scopes (Scopes 1, 2 and 3)¹⁷

Our up-to-date assessment shows slow progress on integrity across all non-state entity groups: subnational states and regions, cities, and companies (Table 2).¹⁸ The number of companies that met all criteria, while very low in absolute terms, increased 62% compared with eighteen months ago. (This report features two case studies of companies demonstrating good practice.)

Entity group	% of entities meeting all integrity criteria
Regions	3% (5 of 186) No change from June 2023
Cities	4% (10 of 271) Up from 3% in June 2023
Companies	5% (61 of 1,145) Up from 4% in June 2023

Table 2: The percentage of net zero pledges by non-state entities that meet the procedural and substantive integrity criteria informed by the Race to Zero campaign's 'Starting Line' criteria (version 3.0) and the UN Expert Group, as of 29 August 2024. The results are compared with the findings in last year's Net Zero Stocktake 2023 report (Net Zero Tracker, 2023b).

¹⁶ Only for entities located or headquartered in OECD countries.

¹⁷ For companies only.

¹⁸ Up-to-date results can be found in our Net Zero Tracker Data Explorer: https://zerotracker.net/

According to the Net Zero Tracker database, subnational governments are performing well on some integrity criteria, including (i) formalising their net zero targets; (ii) setting interim targets; and (iii) developing implementation plans. However, performance on other integrity criteria is inadequate.

Nearly half of subnational net zero targets cover CO_2 emissions only, avoiding any mention of other greenhouse gases like methane and nitrous oxide. Almost two-thirds of targets do not have plans to annually report progress — a gap that could be due to a lack of capacity or resources, reporting fatigue, or intentional non-reporting. Subnational governments are also not setting clear, transparent conditions on the use of carbon credits (offsets). Cities as well as subnational states and regions show similar trends across all criteria. **Section 4** takes a closer look at subnational target-setting in 14 major emitting countries.

Like subnational governments, publicly listed companies perform relatively well on procedural criteria: (i) formalising net zero targets; (ii) setting interim targets; (iii) publishing annual progress reports; and (iv) developing implementation plans. The considerably higher relative percentage of companies (compared with subnational governments) publishing annual progress reports is likely due to a combination of Forbes 2000 listed companies having more financial resources, being more influenced by reputational and market pressures, and having preestablished reporting processes in place (e.g. annual corporate sustainability reports).

Publicly listed companies generally perform poorly on most substantive criteria. For example, a significant portion only address CO_2 emissions or only cover specific parts of their value chain (e.g. Scopes 1 and 2, but not Scope 3). Companies continue to lack transparency on how, and under what conditions, they intend to use voluntary carbon credits, including the extent of their reliance on them. The less transparent companies are about their intended use of carbon credits, the more difficult it is for analysts to assess the credibility of their net zero strategies.

Although the Net Zero Tracker does not look in depth at the credibility of individual company targets, this is covered in several recent studies (e.g. Day et al., 2024; Odawara and Hirata, 2023). These all highlight the fact that omissions, caveats and distortions often mean a company's commitment is far weaker than the headline target would indicate.

While our database analysis in this report focuses on publicly listed companies, it is also important to shed light on the performance of private firms. Our 2024 analysis, 'A Distinctly Private Pursuit', scrutinised the world's 100 largest private companies by revenue, showing that less accountable private firms are performing significantly worse on net zero target setting and measures of integrity compared with their publicly owned counterparts (Lang and Hyslop, 2024).

Members of the Race to Zero have work to do, but the bigger challenge lies with non-members.

The Race to Zero is a global campaign led by the UN Climate Change High-Level Champions, established in 2020 to rally the entire spectrum of non-state and subnational entities to 'take rigorous and immediate action to halve global emissions by 2030 and deliver a healthier, fairer, net zero world' (Climate Champions, 2024). Under the leadership of 26 partners, more than 14,500 non-state entities participate in Race to Zero, making it the largest alliance of non-state and subnational entities committed to taking urgent climate action (Climate Champions, 2023, 2024). The Net Zero Tracker database registers 655 non-state and subnational entities that participate in the Race to Zero campaign through partner networks and initiatives.

We find that the fraction of corporate and subnational net zero targets meeting the integraity criteria is **considerably higher among Race to Zero members** for states and regions, cities, and companies. All those cities that met all robustness criteria were found among Race to Zero members. The breakdown of net



(a) STATES & REGIONS: PERFORMANCE ON INTEGRITY CRITERIA

(b) CITIES: PERFORMANCE ON INTEGRITY CRITERIA





(c) COMPANIES: PERFORMANCE ON INTEGRITY CRITERIA

Figure 4: Share of net zero targets that meet procedural and substantive integrity criteria for (a) subnational states and regions, (b) cities, and (c) companies.

Go	ogle (Alphabet Inc.)		
How does HQ: USA	Google follow emerging "good p Sector: Technology & Services	Emissions: 20 MtCO ₂ e (2023)	Revenue: \$283bn (2022)
Co	prporate Climate Responsibility Monitor (<u>2023</u> First Mover Coalition (<u>2024</u> Influence Map (<u>2023</u>	 'Moderate integrity' evaluatio Signature to 2030 pledges or 'B' performance score for clin 	n for climate strategy a <u>carbon dioxide removal</u> nate policy engagement
	Target setting towards net zero	JN Expert Group recommendatio	ons 1, 2 and 4
 'Good practice' followed Room for improvement 		nprovement	
	Interim targets to	wards net zero pledge	
- None identi	fied	- No interim target for 2025 set with	hin five-year interval.
	2030 Ne	et Zero Target	
- Target cove	rs all emission scopes (scope 1, 2 and 3)	- Target commit to only reduce 37% (location-based scope 2), not >90% terminology.	s of all value chain emissions s for a meaningful net zero
		- No post-2030 emission reduction	targets communicated.
lanning an	d corporate governance for the ne	t zero transition UN EG reco	mmendations 4, 5, 6, 7 and 9
	Trans	ition plan	
- Ambitious 1 reached by 20	00% target of 24/7 carbon-free energy by 2030; 64% 023.	- Unclear sufficiency of scope 3 em to the lack of information and limit data on scope 3 emission sources (ission reduction measures due ed granularity of GHG emission
- Range of me sources (e.g. o engagement	easures to reduce emissions across most emission energy efficiency in datacentres or supplier on renewable energy projects in the local grid)	point for 'business reasons').	nost grouped into a single data
	Policy e	engagement	
- Positive glol electricity de	bal climate policy engagement, especially on carbonisation.	- Positive global climate policy eng electricity decarbonisation.	agement, especially on
R	esponsibility for unabated and resi	dual emissions UN HLEG reco	ommendations 3

Approach to address present-day emissions			
- Announcement in 2024 to stop claiming 'carbon neutrality' for operations through purchase of carbon credits (which it had done since 2007)	- Limited detail on mitigation projects funded through Google.org (\$70m in 2022) and relation to unabated emissions.		
Approach to residual emissions in net zero target year			
- Google signed up on First Mover Coalition's carbon dioxide removal (CDR) commitment to purchase at least 0.05MtCO2 of durable and scalable CDR.	- Google plans to offset 67% of its emissions by 2030. Little information on the future portfolio apart announced purchase of around 0.06 MtCO ₂ of removal credits for delivery by 2030.		

Sources: NewClimate & Carbon Market Watch (2023), NewClimate (2024) Influence Map (2023), First Mover Coalition (2024) Net Zero Tracker (2024), Google (2024a, 2024b), Bloomberg (2024)

zero targets **by the number of criteria met** are presented for both Race to Zero members and nonmembers in Appendix II. The percentage values for Race to Zero members remain low overall at 10% or less across all entity groups, even four years after the launch of the campaign.



RACE TO ZERO MEMBERS' RELATIVE PERFORMANCE ON INTEGRITY CRITERIA

Figure 5: Shares of net zero targets meeting all integrity criteria informed by the Race to Zero and UN Expert Group, by entity group and by their membership to Race to Zero partner initiatives.

A significantly larger challenge exists outside Race to Zero membership. We show that the fraction of company and subnational entities without any emission targets is very high among those that are not part of the Race to Zero. For companies, the lack of emission targets is even worse for private companies, as our recent analysis showed (Lang and Hyslop, 2024). It is encouraging to see Race to Zero membership growing rapidly outside Europe and North America, where about 80% of its members are headquartered (Climate Champions, 2023).

Subnational governments and companies need to act on the global sectoral targets set in response to the Global Stocktake at COP28

At COP28 in November 2023, countries approved three sectoral goals in response to the first Global Stocktake: tripling renewable energy capacity and doubling the annual rate of energy efficiency by 2030, transitioning away from fossil fuels in energy systems to achieve net zero by 2050, and accelerating the reduction of methane emissions by 2030 (UNFCCC, 2023).

COMPARISON OF END-TARGET TYPES BETWEEN RACE TO ZERO MEMBERS AND NON-MEMBERS



Figure 6: Breakdown of end-target types for (a) subnational states and regions, (b) cities, and (c) companies registered in the Net Zero Tracker database, by their membership to Race to Zero partner initiatives.

Our 2023 analysis, *In the Pipeline*, showed that - across (i) national and non-state entities; (ii) all fuel types; and (iii) exploration, production, and use - the global transition away from fossil fuels this century is still in its infancy (Net Zero Tracker, 2023a). On the reduction of methane emissions, which need to be reduced by about one-third by 2030 from 2019 levels to keep warming below 1.5° C (IPCC, 2023),¹⁹ the Net Zero Tracker database shows that only about half of subnational and company net zero pledges cover both CO₂ and other greenhouse gases (Figure 4).

The above findings show that all non-state and subnational entities should urgently strengthen the robustness of their net zero targets and plans. The record levels of global investment in clean-energy technology makes strengthening both ambition and action not just possible and necessary, but attractive and feasible. As we outline in **Section 1**, NDC ambition is trailing existing national-level multilateral commitments and clean energy deployment projections by a factor of as much as three (Energy Transitions Commission, 2024).

¹⁹ More than a 50% likelihood, no or limited overshoot.

Q: Sweden	lvo Group follow emerging 'gooc Sector: Heavy-duty vehicles	practice' in corporate net Emissions: 299 MtCO ₂ e (2022)	zero target setting Revenue: \$7bn (20)
Corp	arata Climata Despensibility Manitar (2024)	'Mederate integrity' evoluation	for climate strategy
Corpe	First Mover Coalition (2024) First Mover Coalition (2024) Influence Map (2023)	Signature to 2030 pledges on <u>a</u> 'C' performance score for clima	luminium, steel, and <u>truc</u> te policy engagement
-	Target setting towards net zero Ut	NEG recommendations 1, 2 and 4	
0	'Good practice' followed	Room for imp	provement
	Interim targets tow	ards net zero pledge	
- Transparent 20	30 targets cover all key vehicle types.	- No coverage of upstream scope 3 en	nissions in interim targets
- 1.5°C-aligned ta	arget for 35% zero-vehicles sales globally by 2030	- More detailed breakdown needed to	understand 2030 sales
- 'Reasonable int Responsibility Mo	egrity' for 2030 targets by the Corporate Climate onitor 2024.	- No interim targets at five-year interv	als (i.e. for 2035).
	2040 Net	Zero Target	
- Target covers a	ll emission scopes (scope 1, 2 and 3)	- No reduction pledge with the 2040 r aspirational ZEV sales under 'illustrati	net zero target; only ve 1.5°C scenario'.
anning and	corporate governance for the net	zero transition UN EG recom	mendations 4, 5, 6, 7 ar
	Transit	ion plan	
- Comprehensive	e measures to reduce use-phase emissions, incl.	- Continued sale of internal combustic	on engines by 2040, with
infrastructure.		- No other measures for upstream em	issions identified,
- Procurement ta 10% each by 203	rgets for low-carbon steel and aluminium (min. 0) with purchase agreements.	particularly low-carbon battery procu	rement.
	Policy er	gagement	
- Positive engage EU Green Deal).	ement positions on high-level climate policy (e.g.	- Negative engagement positions on globally (e.g. US and EU GHG emission	ey truck-related regulation standards).
Res	ponsibility for unabated and resid	ual emissions UN HLEG recom	nmendations 3
	Approach to address	present-day emissions	
		- No climate contributions (beyond-ya	lue-chain mitigation)
- No misleading level identified.	offsetting claim at product-level or company-	identified.	5 .
- No misleading level identified.	offsetting claim at product-level or company- Approach to residual emis	identified.	

Sources: NewClimate & Carbon Market Watch (2024), Influence Map (2023), First Mover Coalition (2024) Net Zero Tracker (2024), Volvo Group (2024)

4. Net zero target setting by subnational governments in 14 major emitting nations

Key takeaways

This section provides an overview of net zero target-setting by the subnational states and regions in 14 major emitting countries: Australia, Brazil, Canada, China, France, Germany, India, Indonesia, Italy, Japan, Mexico, South Africa, the United Kingdom (UK), and the United States of America (US). These present a geographically broad set of nations at different stages of economic development, as well as a diverse mix of federal and unitary governance approaches.

The 14 countries analysed here collectively represent:

- **4.3 billion people** or 54% of the global population
- \$99 trillion of GDP (PPP)²⁰ or 64% of the global total
- 30 billion tonnes of GHG emissions (CO₂e) or 61% of total global emissions.

We mainly focus on national mandates for subnational target-setting, and to what extent national governments and subnational governments interact. Based on various variables, such as the date of target-setting, the level of ambition of targets, and vertical interactions, we shed light on potential past and future areas of 'Ambition Loop' dynamics — the bidirectional relationship between climate ambition across different entity types.

In general, national-level net zero (or other mitigation) targets serve as a 'ceiling' of ambition for subnational governments, but some go above and beyond. For example, three of Australia's eight self-governing states, seven of Germany's 16 states, and 14 of India's 46 states have set earlier net zero targets than their national governments. In Mexico, which does not have a national-level net zero target, 11 of its 32 states have long-term climate goals, three of which are net zero targets.

Many subnational regions align directly with the level of national climate ambition. This is important for both implementation and credibility: multilateral and national ambitions tend to percolate down to lower levels of government, which are closer to the practical implementation of policies. In countries such as China, France, Italy and Indonesia, national targets clearly shape subnational actions. For example, China's central government determines the climate ambition of provinces, and the Indonesian government requires provinces to set targets in line with its overarching target within six months of formalising it. In several cases, subnational regions are expected to match the ambition of national-level targets.

There are instances where subnational regions may have influenced national net zero target-setting. For example, in Australia and Japan several subnational governments published net zero targets before their national governments. While more investigation is warranted, these examples could represent an 'Ambition Loop' dynamic, whereby climate ambition or action in one entity group (e.g. subnational governments or companies) spurs greater ambition by another (e.g. national governments). We also found that Brazilian states have likely exerted influence on federal climate policy.

Subnational governments are often explicitly responsible for implementing national targets. In France, for instance, regions must publish mitigation plans aligned with national objectives, suggesting regional targets are in sync with national ones. In China, provincial government officials are evaluated based in part on their provinces' climate performance. South Africa's recent Climate Change Act mandates provinces to develop an implementation assessment, and in Italy, while regions are responsible for climate policy

²⁰ Purchasing power parity, in 2021 constant international dollars.

implementation, this is not reflected in publicly available targets and plans. In general, implementation plans, whether mandatory or not, often lack detail or are not easily accessible to the public.

Subnational governments that can have some degree of autonomy in climate policy have demonstrated encouraging progress, especially in sectors like transport and buildings. In the US, where states have significant freedom to implement local policies, several states go beyond the ambition of federal policies. Similarly, in Canada, some provinces have exceeded national goals, especially in areas such as transport and carbon pricing.

Federal governance systems show divergent trends in subnational target-setting - sometimes more ambitious, sometimes less. Subnational regions that have considerable autonomy over climate-relevant topics generally provide more information on their climate policies. They can show higher rates of ambition, and climate policy sometimes exceeds what is required at the federal level. However, subnational ambition often reflects local political preferences, including in Germany and the US.

In unitary states, subnational regions tend to align more closely with national climate goals. In some cases, these regions bear significant responsibility for local implementation, as seen in China, while in other cases, public targets and plans are not always shared, as in Italy. In the UK, a unitary state with substantial devolved authority, there have been calls for greater collaboration between its four countries to implement ambitious targets.





Australia is a federal state comprised of *six federal states* and *ten federal territories*. Eight Australian subnational regions are self-governing. These six states and two territories — the Australian Capital Territory (ACT), New South Wales, Northern Territory, Queensland, South Australia, Tasmania, Victoria, Western Australia — have their own independent executive government, legislative branch and judicial system. A law passed by a territory can be overturned by the federal government according to The Australian Constitution (Parliamentary Education Office, 2024), but there is no provision allowing the federal government to directly overturn state laws. While the federal government can legislate on national climate change policies, states and territories hold considerable authority to implement climate measures within their own jurisdictions across sectors, including energy, transport, buildings, industry, land use, and waste (OECD, 2022b).

In 2022, Australia formally committed to achieving net zero emissions by 2050 through the passage of the Climate Change Act, which includes an interim target to reduce emissions by 43% by 2030 compared with 2005 levels²¹ (Parliament of Australia, 2022). The Act does not directly affect decision making by state governments or self-governing territories (Clause 6) and is designed to avoid interfering with existing state or territory laws on emission reductions (Subclause 10(3)) (Parliament of Australia, 2022; Australian Government, 2023).

The Net Zero Tracker shows that all eight self-governing Australian states and territories have committed to achieving net zero before or by 2050. Tasmania (2030), Victoria (2045) and ACT (2045) have earlier target years than 2050. Five regions have net zero targets in policy documents, two have enshrined targets into law. Victoria has only *pledged* a net zero target. Despite all states having set long-term targets, only five have set interim emission reduction targets, ranging between 30 and 75% by 2030.

²¹Including Land Use, Land-Use Change, and Forestry (LULUCF).

Australian regions have wide ranging powers to act on targets and implement measures within their jurisdictions, including setting renewable energy targets and regulations, establishing energy efficiency standards for buildings and industries, planning transport and setting emissions standards, formulating land use, forestry, and agriculture policies, and enforcing waste management regulations (Parliament of Australia, no date). The eight states and territories seem motivated to implement their targets and have already invested billions of dollars to support emission reduction initiatives across various sectors (ClimateWorks Australia, 2021). Australia's two most populous states – New South Wales and Victoria – are leading on electric vehicles strategies. Alongside Queensland, these two states have also increased their renewable electricity ambition considerably since 2020 (ClimateWorks Australia, 2021).

Most Australian states and territories set net zero targets before the federal government introduced the Climate Change Bill (ClimateWorks Australia, 2021). While not conclusive, it is possible that these subnational governments influenced the federal government's decision to legislate for net zero, indicating a potential 'Ambition Loop' dynamic. They may have also played a role in the federal government's June 2022 decision to raise its interim emissions reduction target from 26-28% to 43% by 2030. The new interim target aligns with the interim targets set by the states and territories, which, when aggregated prior to 2022, effectively gave Australia a de facto national emissions reduction target of 37-42% by 2030 (ClimateWorks Australia, 2021).

II. Brazil



Brazil is a federal republic with 26 states and one Federal District. Each Brazilian state has its own government with its own constitution, a governor, a legislative assembly and a judicial authority. Governors represent the head of state executive power, elected for four-year terms (Piancastelli, no date). They are responsible for policy implementation, state budget management, police and public safety. Governors also represent states in dealings with the federal government and other states, advocating for state interests and seeking federal resources (Afonso, 2004; Milton Schneider et al., 2024).

On climate policy, states in Brazil have significant responsibilities in several sectors, including environmental management, transportation, and infrastructure (including energy infrastructure) (Barbi and da Costa Ferreira, 2017). Environmental protection is under concurrent power – both the federal government and states can legislate on it. Hence, Brazilian states can complement or go beyond federal regulations on climate policy, but only if the regulations are complementary and do not conflict with federal laws.

Governors and state-level politicians can advocate for or against federal regulation, meaning when states and governors coordinate advocacy efforts, they can considerably influence national climate policies. Brazilian cities have influenced state-level climate policy in the past, and states have exerted influence on the federal level (Barbi and da Costa Ferreira, 2017). One official way of influence is through the State Forums of Climate Change: their approval was deemed fundamental for the implementation of federal climate change policies (Barbi and da Costa Ferreira, 2017). Through these Forums, states also have instruments to engage civil society and others in the process of policy design.

Besides influencing federal policies, states and municipalities have an important role of ensuring the enforcement of federal level policies on deforestation – a particularly important topic because land use and forestry-related emissions have historically been the biggest source of Brazilian emissions (Barbi and da Costa Ferreira, 2017).

In 2021, former Brazilian president Jair Bolsonaro announced a net zero target for 2050. While Bolsonaro's administration reduced the ambition of its NDC significantly, Brazil recently reverted back to the NDC targets it had when it signed the Paris Agreement in 2016. Brazil has unconditional, absolute emission targets, translating to reductions of 7% by 2030 compared with 2005 levels ²² (CAT, 2024a).

The Net Zero Tracker database shows that 12 of 27 Brazilian subnational entities have net zero targets or equivalents. Three of those 12 have interim targets and three have implementation plans. Only one state, Minas Gerais, has published both an interim target and an implementation plan.

²² Excluding LULUCF emissions

III. Canada



Canada is a federal country, made up of ten autonomous provinces and three territories. Provinces and territories have their own legislative assemblies, but do not have their own constitutions. Province-like powers are increasingly being devolved to territorial governments. Territories receive significant amounts of funding from the federal government (Government of Canada).

Legislative powers for government action on environmental protection, including climate policy, are split between Canada's federal government and provincial governments. Decentralised governance allowed for provinces to tailor climate action to their own needs and therefore created patchy and inconsistent policies, but this changed with the advent of more ambitious federal climate policies since 2016 (Harrison, 2023). In recent years, the federal government has taken a larger role in climate policy, including carbon pricing and the regulation of methane emissions from oil and gas extraction (Conigrave, 2023; Harrison, 2023). For some policies like carbon pricing, provinces can either design their own pricing systems or they can choose the federal pricing system (Government of Canada).

Canada's provinces and territories hold considerable jurisdiction over energy policy and regulation (IEA, 2022), and electricity is almost exclusively regulated by provincial and territorial governments. The Constitution of Canada explicitly recognises the provincial and territorial rights to explore, develop, conserve and manage their own non-renewable natural resources, forestry resources, and electrical energy. However, projects related to natural resources – such as oil pipelines and transmission lines – that cross international or provincial boundaries are automatically under federal governance. Some provinces have actively resisted what they assert is federal overreach in climate policy. For example, Alberta, Saskatchewan, and Ontario challenged the constitutional legality of the federal Greenhouse Gas Pollution Pricing Act, though they did not win the case (Climate Case Chart, 2019).

Canada has a target of net zero emissions by 2050 and has pledged to cut emissions by at least 40-45% by 2030 compared with 2005 levels (CAT, 2024b). Provinces and territories are not required to set their own net zero targets or publish transition plans. Yet, five out of Canada's ten provinces and all of Canada's three territories have set net zero targets, according to the Net Zero Tracker database. All targets aim for net

zero by 2050 except Prince Edward Island, which aims for 2040. British Columbia, a province, has an emissions reduction target of 80% by 2050. All other provinces have interim emission reduction targets. Nova Scotia, a province, and Northwest Territories, a territory, have interim targets that are more ambitious than the federal target. They respectively plan to achieve reductions of 53% and 50% by 2030 compared with 2005 levels. One province, Alberta, aims to reduce emissions by 45% by 2025 compared with 2014 levels. All provinces and territories with targets have also published climate action plans. In most cases, plans do not seem compatible with targets; for instance, British Columbia's 2030 transition plan allows for an expansion of natural gas production (Cruickshank, 2021).

Until 2015, some provinces have led on specific climate policies but for the most part these provinces have had the lowest per capita emissions in Canada (Harrison, 2023). Provinces with the highest carbon emissions have historically resisted both federal actions and collaboration with leading climate provinces. British Columbia and Quebec were early leaders in developing carbon pricing systems, zero-emission-vehicle mandates, and low-carbon fuel standards (Arnold et al., 2022), and they partly led the foundation for federal climate policy since 2016 (Harrison, 2023). British Columbia's strict building codes have also helped develop a market for advanced building technology companies (Arnold et al., 2022). The costs and opportunities of the energy transition are likely to fall unevenly in Canada because some provinces have significant fossil fuel energy resources and infrastructure, such as Alberta and Saskatchewan, while others have very little (Conigrave, 2023). Quebec and British Columbia, for example, have abundant hydroelectric resources and limited fossil fuel infrastructure (Conigrave, 2023).

IV. China



Besides the national government, China has provincial and other local governments. The Chinese mainland has 31 jurisdictions that operate on the same governance ranking and enjoy equal power. Twenty-two of those are provinces; four are large and important cities and the other five are autonomous regions (Nilsson *et al.*, 2021). China is often described as a top-down governmental structure. It is a one-party state, with a hierarchical character where tasks are delegated. However, lower levels of government have substantial authority, and China is referred to 'quasi-federalist' or 'fragmented authoritarian' (Nilsson *et al.*, 2021; Hongtao and Shuai, 2023).

The central government sets climate goals under its Five-Year Plans (FYPs), which are strategic plans that describe China's economic and socioeconomic development goals for five-year periods. The FYPs are closely linked to the Target Responsibility System (TRS) that delegates specific targets to other levels of government, including provinces and state-owned enterprises (SOEs), and are usually related to economic growth, social stability, environmental protection, and other priorities (You, 2022; Hongtao and Shuai, 2023). The targets described in the TRS include legally binding ones, such as the carbon emissions peaking time, carbon-intensity reduction rates and energy-intensity reduction rates. The TRS also includes non-binding indicators, such as total energy consumption and total carbon emissions. Provinces create their own sources of income and allocate budgets and other resources to implement national policies. Chinese provinces therefore have little autonomy in *setting* targets, but significant responsibility in *implementing* actions to achieve both delegated and national targets (Nilsson *et al.*, 2021; You, 2022).

Provincial governments hold actual authority over the provincial branches of ministries, rather than the ministries themselves. They can negotiate and engage in discussions with the central government regarding the implementation of climate and energy policies, which could influence the pace of China's decarbonisation (Nilsson et al., 2021; You, 2022). Provinces create their own sources of income and allocate budgets and other resources to implement national policies. In addition, provinces run the SOEs, many of which operate in heavily polluting industries, and approve (or deny) applications for new coal-fired power plants (Nilsson et al., 2021; You, 2022). In sum, despite China's top-down governmental structure, there is

significant room for subnational governments to accelerate climate action. Provinces are the primary bodies responsible for implementing climate policies.

China has a national level target of 'carbon neutrality before 2060'. The Net Zero Tracker database shows that 17 of the 31 provincial-level jurisdictions have net zero targets or equivalents. Provinces without specific targets often mention they aim to align with the national government's commitment to 'have CO₂ emissions peak before 2030 and achieve carbon neutrality before 2060'. The Net Zero Tracker identifies interim targets in 14 of the 16 provinces with net zero targets. But these interim targets are not all emission reduction goals; they include emissions intensity and peak emissions targets.

V. France



France is a unitary country and has 18 regions. Thirteen are on the French mainland, five are overseas regions. The French governance system has been described as one with co-operative regions. The regions have their own deliberative assemblies that are directly elected (OECD, 2022c). They hold several responsibilities with regards biodiversity, climate, air quality, energy, sustainable development and waste (IEA, 2021).

In general, regions have little autonomy to develop independent climate policy, but are expected to meet national objectives in regional planning frameworks. France's main climate objectives are described in the National Low-Carbon Strategy (Stratégie Nationale Bas-Carbone, SNBC) (Ministère de l'Économie et des Finances, 2023). Regional strategies for energy, transport, and other sectors must align with the emission reduction targets and pathways set out in the SNBC. The Nouvelle Organisation Territoriale de la République (NOTRe) law, introduced in 2016, delegated more strategic powers to regions. Under the law, regions must present a regional planning document called a SRADDET (Schémas régionaux d'aménagement, de développement durable et d'égalité des territoires) which translates into English as 'Regional Planning, Sustainable Development, and Territorial Equality Schemes' (IEA, 2021).

Eleven of the 18 French regions are required to use the SRADDET as a strategic framework to plan and coordinate various aspects of regional development. These plans cover topics such as energy transition, urban planning, and environmental protection (Ministère de l'Écologie, 2021). The SRADDETs should ensure that regional development aligns with national and EU climate goals, while addressing the specific needs and challenges of each region. The process involves consultation with local authorities, stakeholders, and the public to create a comprehensive and cohesive strategy. The state intervenes before and after the development of the SRADDET, meaning regions do not have complete autonomy over the process (Ministère de l'Écologie, 2021). Despite the requirement to publish SRADDETs, no French regions publish complete, comprehensive plans describing how they aim to achieve climate objectives, according to the Net Zero Tracker database.

France aims to achieve net zero emissions by 2050 and reduce emissions by 55% by 2030 compared with 1990 levels. Before France enshrined its long-term target in law in 2019, regions were required to have plans aligned with France's previous commitment of 75% by 2050. Regions are now required to update their plans – the SRADDETs – to algin with net zero by 2050 (Ministère de la transition écologique et de la cohésion des territoires, 2017; Région Haut-de-France, 2024). According to the Net Zero Tracker database, five of 18 French regions published net zero targets or equivalents. Of France's five oversees regions, only Martinique has a net zero target. Martinique is also the only region to have enshrined its target into law; all other regions have their net zero targets in policy documents. Two other regions still have targets in line with France's previous 75% reduction target by 2050, but these are expected to be updated soon in official publications. As of June 2024, only six regions have set interim emission reduction targets, and only Martinique has a target in line with France's 55% by 2030 reduction target.

VI. Germany



Germany is a federal republic comprised of 16 states known as Bundesländer or Länder and operates with a dual system of legislation and responsibilities. Germany has three levels of government: the national level (Bund), the state level, and municipal level (OECD, 2022c).

The German Basic Law defines which legislative topics are under sole influence of the federal government. Of those, climate-relevant topics are nuclear energy and federal railways. The list of matters that are under concurrent legislation is however much longer. Climate-relevant topics on that list include policy areas such as energy, industry, agriculture, road transport, and environmental protection (Wong et al., 2023). In areas where both the federal government and the states (Länder) can make laws, the states are allowed to pass their own laws if the federal government has not made laws in that same area (Deutscher Bundestag). In general, the federal government provides the policy framework, while the operationalisation and implementation lie with the states (Eckersley et al., 2023). Since implementation of environmental policies and programmes is mainly managed by the German states, the results vary. Currently, performance above and beyond what is required in federal laws is insufficiently enabled by the federal government (OECD, 2023).

Germany has a federal-level climate protection law (Klimateschutzgesets or 'KSG') that describes the country's GHG neutrality target for 2045, interim targets of 65% by 2030 and 88% by 2040, compared with 1990 levels²³ and sector-specific targets (OECD, 2023; CAT, 2024c). German states have the freedom to set climate targets as well but are not obliged to. Article 14 of the KSG ensures that states retain autonomy over climate policies, provided the state legislation aligns with federal law and contributes to national targets (Bundesministerium der Justiz, 2019). State-level laws generally resemble and follow the structure of the KSG.

²³ Excluding LULUCF.

The Net Zero Tracker database shows that out of the 16 states, 12 have net zero targets or similar, but only six have the targets in their state law. Five aim to reach the end target in 2045, in line with the national target. Seven states have an earlier net zero target year than the national government: six (Baden-Württemberg, Bavaria, Lower Saxony, Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, Rhineland-Palatinate and Schleswig-Holstein) have 2040 as their net zero target year, and Bremen targets 2038.²⁴ Only two German states do not have climate targets: Saxony and Saxony-Anhalt. The two states declare the support for the national targets, but the wording remains vague. The states Berlin and Thuringia have set emission reduction targets rather than net zero targets, but with levels that may be considered ambitious: 95% and 90% below 1990 levels, respectively.

The mix of targets, ranging from earlier target years to no targets at all, highlight the regional disparities within Germany's decentralised governance structure, but also potential opportunities for ambition-raising at the federal level. All but two German states have published a plan that describes how they want to achieve their targets. However, they vary in quality and are often presented in vague terms. We found that only one plan, Bremen's, can be considered 'complete'. Five states allow or are considering the use of carbon credits for target realisation, none of which specify conditions.

²⁴These targets are not necessarily more ambitious, because net zero ambition depends on various factors, such as the reduction component of the targets and the proportion of high-emitting sectors in those specific regions.

VII. India



India is a federal country, comprising 28 states and 8 union territories. Each Indian state has its own government, whereas a union territory is governed by the central government. Due to federalism, state governments hold substantial influence over decision-making on topics such as emission targets, public order, public health, and agriculture. The national government significantly influences regional action and climate policy, holding substantial control over state finances and bureaucratic capacity. However, states can also shape national policy through their autonomy in areas such as mitigation and adaptation, as well as by expressing their interests in national forums. (Pillai and Dubash, 2023).

In 2008, the Indian government's National Action Plan on Climate Change required states to draft State Action Plans on Climate Change (SAPCC). But the SAPCCs were focused more on adaptation measures and were published prior to India establishing its net zero goal, therefore the central repository does not include the states' most recent climate plans (Ministry of Environment Forest and Climate Change). India's central government remains the primary driver of the country's climate policy, but there is a growing trend of states taking on responsibility for setting net zero targets and implementing them across sectors like energy, agriculture, forestry, industry, and transportation (Pillai and Dubash, 2023).

The national net zero target of 2070 was set in 2021, with an interim GDP emissions intensity reduction target of 45% by 2030, compared with 2005 levels²⁵ (CAT, 2023a). Subsequently, several states made notable progress in adopting emission targets. According to our database, 20 out of India's 36 regions have established net zero targets or equivalent, though two have yet to specify target years.

²⁵ Excluding LULUCF

Fourteen of the 20 regions with net zero targets have set deadlines that are earlier than India's national target. While these states have established targets, many have yet to present a comprehensive plan to achieve them. At present, regional target setting does not appear to impact the national target but rather reflects an effort to harness the strengths and competitive advantages of different states. Nonetheless, it demonstrates a commitment to aligning ambitions and developing mechanisms for implementing change. Overall, according to our database, 13 out of 36 states still lack any targets whatsoever.

Currently, Indian state policies prioritise concerns such as water, sanitation, health, and education (Sandhani and Khan, 2023). As a result, securing funding for climate action is challenging, as it necessitates either reallocating existing resources or acquiring additional funds. Meanwhile, states in the east — Chhattisgarh, Jharkhand, Odisha, and West Bengal — are rich in fossil fuels and heavily rely on their associated benefits. With the declining costs of renewable energy, these states are facing substantial competitive pressures. For instance, Jharkhand has established a task force to address the economic and social impacts of the energy transition (Habib *et al.*, 2023).

In law 📃 In policy document



Indonesia is a unitary state with five levels of administration: 38 provinces, regencies and cities, subdistricts and villages (Di Gregorio and Moeliono, 2023). Although unitary, the governance structure is characterised by significant decentralisation, with substantial responsibilities, personnel, assets and resources devolved to lower levels of government. Each province has its own local government, consisting

Declaration/pledge

Proposed/In discussion 📃 No target

of a governor, mayor, or regent and a regional legislative body, elected by popular vote for five-year terms. Five provinces have special autonomous status, which grants them more autonomous powers, which includes Aceh, Jakarta, Yogyakarta, Papua, and West Papua. Indonesia is one of the most decentralised countries in the world (OECD, 2022a).

The central government retains exclusive control over topics such as national security, foreign affairs and monetary policy. A law introduced in 2014 shifted authority from municipalities to provinces in several policy areas, including coastal management, mining and forestry. For other topics, there is often no clearcut separation of responsibilities between provinces and other local governments, leading to governance overlaps (OECD, 2022a; Di Gregorio and Moeliono, 2023). Provincial governments have the authority to implement local regulations in sectors relevant to climate action, such as land use planning, building codes, transportation, and waste management, if these regulations do not conflict with national law. Central government departments share responsibility for climate change policymaking, while provincial governments focus primarily on implementation (Di Gregorio and Moeliono, 2023).

In its Long-Term Strategy for Low Carbon and Climate Resilience (LTS-LCCR) 2050, Indonesia states that it wants to explore the opportunity to rapidly progress towards net zero emissions by 2060 or sooner (CAT, 2023c). By 2030, the country aims to reduce emissions by 31.89% below the Business as Usual (BAU) scenario, unconditionally. It also has a conditional target of 43.20% below the BAU scenario (CAT, 2023c).²⁶ Provinces are required to develop their climate mitigation targets while considering provincial baseline emissions, national and sectoral climate mitigation targets, local economic and social aspects,

²⁶ Both targets are including LULUCF

effectiveness of mitigation actions and resource capacity. Provinces must develop their targets within six months after national climate targets are set, following the guidelines established by the Minister (President of the Republic of Indonesia, 2021).

In addition to setting targets, provinces are required to create local action plans for reducing GHGs emissions, known as RAD-GRK. These plans must be integrated into the provinces' medium-term development strategies (Nidasari and Gaol, 2020). The Ministry of National Development Planning (BAPPENAS) is responsible for including climate change in development planning and overseeing provincial climate plans and reports. It also manages national climate policies, including adaptation and mitigation plans, and helps secure international funding for climate projects. BAPPENAS plays a key role in coordinating climate policies both across different ministries and between national and local governments (Di Gregorio and Moeliono, 2023).

Despite the requirement to set climate targets, only 5 out of 38 provinces in Indonesia have established one, and just three provinces have set net zero targets, according to our database. These three net zero targets have deadlines earlier than the national target. Although the number of provinces with public mitigation targets is low, some provinces are involved in pilot projects, such as state-led initiatives aimed at increasing carbon dioxide removals from forests and land use (Aqil, 2023).

IX. Italy



Italy is a unitary state and divided into 20 regions. Each region has an elected body, the 'Consiglio Regionale,' which has legislative authority within its territory. While environmental protection is under the exclusive jurisdiction of the state (as stipulated in Article 117 of the Constitution), regions are allowed to regulate the matter if it aligns with national law and EU obligations. This enables regions to customise legislation to address local needs. This flexibility is crucial for managing local environmental and developmental issues. In climate policy, regions play a central role in defining and executing policies related to energy, transportation, and buildings. As a result, Italian regions are crucial for achieving national climate objectives (*La corsa delle Regioni verso la neutralità climatica*, 2022).

At the national level, Italy aligns with EU and Paris Agreement targets, aiming for a 55% reduction in GHG emissions by 2030 and climate neutrality by 2050. At the regional level, however, targets vary significantly. As of August 2024, only five out of Italy's 20 regions have set net zero targets. Two additional regions set deep decarbonisation targets without explicitly aiming for climate neutrality. There appears to be a clear pattern in target-setting, with northern regions typically setting targets while southern regions are not. This discrepancy is likely influenced by historical disparities that date back to Italy's unification in 1861, as well as the prevailing political orientations in those regions (Fernández-Villaverde et al., 2023).

The autonomous province of South Tyrol is notable for its more ambitious target than the national government, aiming for climate neutrality by 2040. The Trentino-South Tyrol region, governed under a special statute, consists of two autonomous provinces: Trentino and South Tyrol. Each province has its own distinct set of powers and administrative structures, leading to them adopting different targets. In 2013, Trentino became the first Italian region to set a net zero target for 2050 (Clima Trentino, 2013). A decade later, South Tyrol topped this by setting its own net zero target for 2040. Oher Italian regions with net zero or emission reduction targets have set goals that are either less ambitious or equivalent to the national target. This suggests that regional ambition may be influenced more by the national effort and commitment to international agreements than the other way around.

X. Japan



Japan is a unitary state with three levels of government: the national government, 47 prefectural governments (including the Tokyo Metropolitan Government), and over 1,700 municipal governments. Japanese prefectures are allowed to manage local affairs within the boundaries described by national law. The central government delegates many functions, such as education and police force, to prefectures and municipalities, but retains the overall right to control them (OECD, 2022c).

Historically, subnational governments did not play a proactive role in climate policy making, which were dominated by the Liberal Democratic Party (the long-time ruling party post-WW2), the Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry (METI) and industry associations (Kameyama, 2021). Subnational governments and companies often followed suit once decisions were made at the national governmental level (Kameyama, 2021). Non-state and subnational actors' behaviour only started changing after the adoption of the Paris Agreement in 2015, when they started setting voluntary climate action plans independent of national policy (Kameyama, 2021). As many as 166 local governments (including 23 prefectures) — which together account for more than 60% of the Japanese population — had already announced their intent to achieve net zero CO2 emissions by 2050 when the then-Prime Minister announced the economy-wide net zero target in October 2020 (MOEJ, 2020).

Following the announcements of the national-level net zero target and the updated 2030 emission reduction target (46% reduction below 2013 levels) (Government of Japan, 2021), 46 out of 47 prefectures have set net zero targets or equivalents as of July 2024. While no prefecture has a net zero target year earlier than 2050, 20 prefectures have set 2030 targets with reduction rates higher than 46% below 2013 levels, with 15 aiming for reductions more than 50%. There are also 16 prefectures with 2030 reduction target levels lower than 46% below 2013 levels.

The Global Warming Countermeasures Act stipulates that prefectures and municipalities must develop their GHG emission reduction plans and targets in line with the national plan ('Plan for Global Warming Countermeasures'). We found that of the 46 prefectures with net zero targets, 40 published accompanying plans. In general, the level of detail provided in the prefectural plans is limited. Seven specify their intentions to use carbon credits (offsets), but we could not identify under which conditions this would be implemented. Furthermore, 34 of the 46 prefectures with net zero targets have emission removal targets, and nature-based removals play a significant role across the board.

On the implementation of subnational decarbonisation plans, the lack of prefectural governments' own financial resources and the lack of human resources have been identified as the biggest challenges by a large majority of the prefectural governments (WWF Japan, 2023). In 2021, the Regional Decarbonisation Roadmap was launched to strengthen various types of support for local decarbonisation. The Roadmap has since identified 74 leadership (or good practice) cases for focused support with the aim of replicating them across the country (MOEJ, 2024).

XI. Mexico



Mexico is a federal republic with 32 federal entities: 31 states and the capital Mexico City (OECD, 2022c). Each state is headed by a governor, elected by popular vote for a six-year term. States are divided into municipalities, each governed by a municipal president (mayor) and a municipal council. States have unicameral legislatures (Congress of the State), which are elected for three-year terms. The Congresses are responsible for making state laws, approving budgets, and supervising the executive branch. Each state has its own judiciary, which operates independently from the federal judiciary. Such state courts handle most legal matters, except those that are specifically designated to federal jurisdiction (OECD, 2022c; Heredia and Corral, 2023).

Mexican states are responsible for implementing federal climate policies and regulations within their own jurisdictions. The General Law on Climate Change states federal entities and municipalities should contribute to achieving federal targets and that they are required to develop and implement their own climate initiatives and programs, tailored to local needs and circumstances (INECC, no date; Heredia and Corral, 2023). Yet, Mexican states have limited influence on national climate targets of the federal government: federal government is the primary actor to set and achieve targets. States do however have significant autonomy to manage their internal affairs, including climate-relevant topics, within the framework of the federal constitution (Heredia and Corral, 2023). They have the authority to address specific local issues such as deforestation, water management and urban planning. If they do not conflict with federal law, states can enact their own laws. In sum, Mexican federal entities have the authority and mandate to *act* on climate change, but their powers are generally more focused on implementation and local initiatives.

Mexico does not have a national-level net zero target. At COP27, it did announce a commitment to achieve net zero emissions by 2050, but this has not been rectified in any official documentation yet (Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores, 2022). The country's NDC specifies an unconditional emission reduction target of 30% by 2030 compared with a BAU emissions trajectory and does not mention any long-term targets (CAT, 2022).

Despite the lack of a national long-term target, the Net Zero Tracker database finds that 11 of the 32 federal entities have published a climate-related target for 2050. Three subnational entities – the Federal District, Jalisco and Yucatán – have a net zero target or an equivalent and three states – Campeche, Nueve León and Sonora – adopted emission reduction targets of 80% or more, below 1990 levels. These six ambitious subnational targets should set a precedent for other Mexican states and send a signal to the federal government to publish a long-term climate commitment.

Six of the 11 states with targets for 2050 have published plans that describe how they will achieve their targets, but with varying levels of completeness. The lack of publicly available plans is potentially in contrast with the states' obligation to contribute to the federal targets.

XII. South Africa



South Africa is a quasi-federal state: it is a unitary state with federal characteristics. The national government holds the most power, while all governance levels have their own legislative and executive authority. The country's governance structure consists of three levels: national government, nine provinces, and local governments (OECD, 2022b). Provincial powers are limited to specific areas outlined in the national Constitution (De Visser and du Plessis, 2023), including agriculture, education, health, and public housing. In some areas, provincial powers are shared with the national government, which can set uniform standards and frameworks for provinces to follow. In other areas, provinces have exclusive authority (De Visser and du Plessis, 2023). All provinces have their own governments that can create and implement laws and policies specific to their regions, but they must align with national policies and the Constitution (De Visser and du Plessis, 2023).

Each province is represented in the National Council of Provinces (NCOP). The NCOP is the upper house of the South African Parliament, the other house being the National Assembly. The NCOP reviews and debates legislation passed by the National Assembly, especially when it concerns provincial matters. It has the power to approve, amend, or reject bills. For certain types of legislation, especially those that involve the provinces' interests, the NCOP's approval is essential before a bill can become law.

The Net Zero Tracker recognises South Africa's commitment to move towards net zero carbon emissions by 2050. In addition to this long-term commitment, in its updated 2021 NDC, South Africa committed to absolute emissions target levels by 2030²⁷, translating to a reduction of 19 - 32% below 2010 levels²⁸ (CAT, 2023c). In line with the country's net zero pledge, we identify three of South Africa's provinces aiming for net zero emissions by 2050: Western Cape, Gauteng, and KwaZulu-Natal. Western Cape and Gauteng have formalised their 2050 targets in policy documents, while KwaZulu-Natal has only pledged to achieve its target. For all other provinces, we did not identify any mitigation targets. Gauteng is the only province with

²⁷ Including emissions from LULUCF

²⁸ Excluding emissions from LULUCF

an interim target, aiming to reduce emissions by 30% compared to 2000 levels by 2025. None of the other provinces set short-term goals. Limpopo has set a goal to peak its GHG emissions around 2025.

The 2024 Climate Change Act does not mandate provinces to set specific climate targets, but does mandate an implementation assessment (Government of South Africa, 2024). It also requires provincial governments to align with national legislation and participate in coordinated mitigation, adaptation, and resilience efforts through an established intergovernmental forum (UNFCCC, 2020; Government of South Africa, 2024).

The extent to which regional targets have influenced national policy remains unclear, as the provinces established their targets around the same time as or after the national government's announcement.

XIII. United Kingdom



The UK is a unitary system, consisting of four constituent countries: England, Northern Ireland, Scotland, and Wales. The latter three have devolved administrations with their own governments and are elected assemblies. Decarbonisation challenges vary across the UK. For example, transport accounts for the largest share of emissions in both England and Scotland, whereas agriculture and energy supply dominate in Northern Ireland and Wales, respectively. Certain topics — such as energy security, housing, and transport — are subject to central policymaking, although most decarbonisation decisions are devolved (UK Parliament, 2017). The UK government's financial choices affect the devolved budgets and their ability to implement policies. In 2020, the 'Interministerial Group for Net Zero, Energy and Climate Change' was established to ensure coordination across governments (AuditScotland *et al.*, 2023).

In 2019, the UK legally committed to net zero by 2050 across all sectors, with an interim target of 78% by 2035 compared with 1990 levels. Northern Ireland and Wales aligned with this 2050 goal, while Scotland targets net zero by 2045 across all sectors, with an interim target for 2040.

The Climate Change Committee (CCC), the UK's independent climate body, regularly assesses progress. Established by the 2008 UK Climate Change Act, the CCC reflects the UK's bipartisan climate approach. The relative effectiveness of the UK's approach is best illustrated by the fact it has met all its carbon budgets to date and halved emissions already. The past, however, is no indication of the future.

In 2023, the CCC questioned Northern Ireland's ability to reach net zero by 2050, citing its large agriculture sector and the social and technical challenges of radical action (Climate Change Committee, 2023). Scotland's leadership on net zero and the just transition is notable, but its 2030 interim target was abandoned this year, in part because the CCC deemed it 'beyond what is credible' (Climate Change Committee, 2024). While Wales achieved its First Carbon Budget (2016-2020), the CCC recently found it off-track for future budgets.

As for local governments such as councils, most have set voluntary net zero targets by 2050, some two decades before. The UK government claims 82% of emissions are 'within the scope of influence of local

authorities, but public bodies such as the National Audit Office point to barriers such as fragmented funding and unclear roles and responsibilities between national and local governments (Rankl et al., 2023).

While the UK statuary target applies all four constituents, Scotland's decision to aim for a net zero target five years earlier than the UK's national ambition demonstrates its regional autonomy and ambition. But Scotland's inability to meet its interim 2030 target suggests challenges in translating ambitious goals into tangible progress. This may act to disincentivise the UK government from considering an earlier net zero target. Nonetheless, the variation at the devolved level highlight both the potential for more ambitious action and equity concerns on the pace of regional decarbonisation.

Achieving net zero in the UK by 2050 requires coordinated action. The new Labour-led government's 'Mission Control' initiative, aimed at clean power by 2030, will be critical to scaling renewable energy and diversifying energy storage firming options. But this should be supplemented by, and coordinated with, urgent action in Northern Ireland, Scotland, and Wales on issues like planning and energy efficiency (AuditScotland *et al.*, 2023).

XIV. United States of America

The US is a federal republic where power is divided between the national government and its 50 states. States have their own governments with executive, legislative, and judicial branches, and their own constitutions (Rabe and Smith, 2023). The federal government has exclusive authority over national defence, interstate commerce, foreign policy, and constitutional rights. States retain powers not explicitly granted to the federal government by the Constitution, known as 'reserved powers', which are guaranteed by the 1Tenth Amendment. These include regulating education, public safety, health, and local governance. States must comply with federal policies but can establish independent energy and climate policies, giving them substantial autonomy over energy development and transit within their territories, while still needing to adhere to federal standards (IEA, 2019).

The Supreme Court generally interprets the Constitution of the United States in case of disputes over power. Although federal laws typically supersede state laws, states can challenge federal regulations if they determine federal authority has overreached. This ongoing interaction helps maintain a balance of power between the federal government and the states, while safeguarding individual rights. Both the federal level and the state level of governance have the constitutional powers to pursue independent climate policy if they choose (Rabe and Smith, 2023).

The American system of separation of powers often complicates the process of passing federal laws or ratifying international treaties, as both require approval from Congress and the President. Additionally, hyper-partisanship has caused significant uncertainty and conflict within the US political system, leading to inconsistent federal and state policies with no clear path to meet the Paris Agreement targets. As a result, presidents often bypass Congress through unilateral executive action, such as reinterpreting air quality laws to address climate issues.²⁹ However, such policies are vulnerable to reversals under new administrations, as executive actions can be easily undone (Rabe and Smith, 2023).

²⁹ See, for example, Executive Order 13990, The White House (2021)

When former President Donald Trump withdrew from the Paris Agreement in 2017, many subnational leaders protested, leading to the We Are Still In movement and the creation of the U.S. Climate Alliance, where governors from 13 states pledged to meet Paris-aligned climate goals. The alliance eventually grew to 24 states after 2019 when Democratic candidates performed well in local, state, and federal elections.

After his inauguration in 2021, President Biden immediately rejoined the Paris Agreement and set new federal emission reduction goals. His election, coupled with the Democrats' slim majority in Congress, opened the door for executive actions and legislation aimed at increasing federal involvement in climate mitigation and adaptation, notably through his flagship Inflation Reduction Act (IRA). States, particularly Republican-governed ones, play a crucial role in implementing the IRA and realizing its full potential (Chyung et al., 2022). Before the IRA, the federal government had not significantly transferred revenue to states to support energy transition policies (Rabe and Smith, 2023). Now, multiple sources of IRA funding support state, local and indigenous government climate programmes (Smith, 2022).

The US aims to reduce GHG emissions by 50-52% below 2005 levels by 2030³⁰ and reach net zero by 2050 (CAT, 2023e). The Net Zero Tracker identifies 19 states with net zero targets, five of which aim for earlier years than the federal government: four target 2045, and one targets 2030. Twelve states have enshrined their net zero targets into law and two states include net zero targets in policy documents. All state-level net zero targets are accompanied by interim goals. Of those states without net zero targets, nine have emission reduction targets of 80% for 2050.

Despite shifting federal politics, US states demonstrate significant cooperation and ambition on climate action. For example, the Regional Greenhouse Gas Initiative (RGGI), a group of nine states, operates a joint cap-and-trade system to limit emissions from the electricity sector (Rabe and Smith, 2023). Since Iowa introduced renewable electricity standards in 1991, they have spread to at least 30 states, with seven others adopting voluntary versions. Historically, California has led the nation with ambitious climate policies (Rabe and Smith, 2023), but other states have also taken bold steps. In 2024, Vermont became the first state to enact a law that requires oil companies to pay for climate change damages (Carbon Brief, 2024), while Maryland committed to 100% clean energy by 2035 (CBS News, 2023). In the same year, Massachusetts announced a 'green bank' for climate-friendly housing (Wasser, 2023), and Minnesota passed a comprehensive environment and climate bill (Kraker, 2023). Meanwhile, by early 2024, more than 20 states had adopted zero-emission vehicle mandates (Fletcher, 2024).

While most states have implemented their own climate targets and policies to compensate for federal inaction, these efforts remain inconsistent and often reflect local political preferences. Many states, especially those endowed in fossil fuel resources, such as Texas and Pennsylvania, continue to resist meaningful climate policies. Furthermore, the divisive hyper-partisanship in the US complicates efforts to develop cohesive, effective climate policies at the national scale.

³⁰ Including LULUCF emissions

5. Conclusion: A key moment to ratchet up credibility

As the world approaches the halfway point of this critical decade in the fight against climate change, the net zero journey has reached a moment of truth. On the one hand, countries, regions, cities, and companies have made enormous strides to adopt net zero targets and to enshrine these targets in laws, policy documents, and corporate strategies. Simultaneously, practitioners and experts have largely clarified what credible net zero targets and plans should look like, creating a clear, UN-endorsed playbook for policymakers and decision makers to follow. On the other hand, most entities with net zero targets have not yet made them credible with clear and detailed plans, ambitious scopes, transparent reporting processes, and other elements that undergird delivery. While progress in key sectors like renewable energy, electric vehicles, and batteries has exceeded expectations, fossil fuel production and consumption continue to expand. Regulatory efforts to weave net zero goals into the rules that structure the economy are emerging rapidly, but remain fragmented and heterogenous. Mixed signals from the market and from political leaders has slowed progress, though the direction of travel remains clear.

This Stocktake report has found several key updates since June 2023:

- 1. Most countries that contribute significantly to global emissions have set net zero targets, though notable exceptions include COP29 host Azerbaijan. Further and strengthened targets may emerge in the 2025 'ratchet' of the Paris Agreement, when countries submit new emissions-cutting NDCs.
- The number of states and regions, cities, and companies setting net zero targets continues to grow, rising 28%, 8%, and 23% respectively from the 2023 stocktake report. However, an extraordinary 40% of entities evaluated by the Net Zero Tracker continue to lack targets, including wealthy corporations like Tesla, Nintendo, or Berkshire Hathaway.
- 3. Two years after the UN Secretary General's 'Integrity Matters' report, countries, regions, cities, and companies have made limited progress in enhancing the credibility of their net zero targets. In most cases, less than 5% of entities meet all minimum levels of integrity.
- 4. Race to Zero members perform considerably better than non-members on procedural and substantive elements of integrity, and the absolute number of companies following good practice has increased by more than 60% since 'Net Zero Stocktake 2023'.
- 5. In general, national-level net zero (or other mitigation) targets serve as a 'ceiling' of ambition for subnational governments, but some go above and beyond. Many subnational regions align directly with the level of national climate ambition, while there are instances where subnational regions may have influenced national net zero target-setting, illustrating an 'Ambition Loop' dynamic.
- 6. Subnational governments in major emitting countries are key to delivering global climate targets, but differ considerably in the powers they hold and the climate ambition they set. National governments can unlock progress by, for example, supporting regions through policy guidance and enhanced coordination. Further support would not only help achieve current targets but also foster the conditions and consensus needed for goals and policies that align with national objectives.

The overall picture that emerges from this report is a world on the road to net zero, but in urgent need of strong, rapid and sustained action to translate targets into robust plans that drive credible implementation. The third ratchet of the Paris Agreement, culminating at COP30 in Brazil in 2025, creates a vital moment to deliver this step change.

With the wave of 2024 elections passing into the rear-view mirror, it is time for governments and companies to deliver. Those that have targets must bring them up to the minimum standard of credibility; those without targets risk being left behind in a transition that is speeding up. As breakthrough trends in

clean energy and transportation reach scale, and as net zero regulations and litigation increasingly bite, hedging becomes a less attractive strategy. Companies and governments that ratchet up their credibility will reap the financial, reputational and political benefits of 'walking the talk', while those that remain on the fence will look increasingly out of step. The time to ratchet credibility is now.

Bibliography

Australian Government (2023) 'Climate Change Act 2022'. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.au/ C2022A00037/latest/text (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Afonso, J. (2004) 'The Relations between Different Levels of Government in Brazil', 'CEPAL Review', 84, pp. 133–155. Available at: https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2547908

Aqil, A.M.I. (2023) 'Four more provinces ink low-carbon development deal with Bappenas', 17 August. Available at: https://www.thejakartapost.com/indonesia/2023/08/17/four-more-provinces-ink-low-carbondevelopment-deal-with-bappenas.html (Accessed: 9 June 2024)

Arnold, J., Samson, R., Gibson, S., et al. (2022) 'Net-zero opportunities: a province-by-province comparison'. Canadian Climate Institute. Available at: https://climateinstitute.ca/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/Provincialsummary-EN.pdf (Accessed: 15 May 2024)

AuditScotland, National Audit Office, ARchwilio Cymru / Audit Wales and Northern Ireland Audit Office (2023) 'Approaches to achieving net zero across the UK'. House of Commons. Available at: https://www.nao. org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Report-Approaches-to-achieving-net-zero-across-the-UK-English.pdf (Accessed: 13 May 2024)

Barbi, F. and da Costa Ferreira, L. (2017) 'Governing Climate Change Risks: Subnational Climate Policies in Brazil', 'Chinese Political Science Review', 2(2), pp. 237–252. doi:10.1007/s41111-017-0061-3

Bjørn, A., Lloyd, S.M., Brander, M. and Matthews, H.D. (2022) 'Renewable energy certificates threaten the integrity of corporate science-based targets', 'Nature Climate Change', 12, pp. 539–546. doi:https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41558-022-01379-5

Black, R., Cullen, K., Fay, B., et al. (2021) 'Taking Stock: a global assessment of net zero targets'. Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit and Oxford Net Zero. Available at: https://ca1-eci.edcdn.com/reports/ECIU-Oxford_Taking_Stock.pdf?v=1616461369 (Accessed: 8 April 2022)

Bundesministerium der Justiz (2019) 'Bundes-Klimaschutzgesetz' (KSG). Available at: https://www.gesetzeim-internet.de/ksg/BJNR251310019.html (Accessed: 11 May 2024)

Carbon Brief (2024) 'US: Vermont becomes first state to enact law requiring oil companies pay for damage from climate change', 3 June. Available at: https://www.carbonbrief.org/daily-brief/us-vermont-becomes-first-state-to-enact-law-requiring-oil-companies-pay-for-damage-from-climate-change/

CAT (2022) 'Mexico'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/mexico/ (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

CAT (2023a) 'Countdown to COP28: time for world to focus on oil and gas phase-out, renewables target, not distractions like CCS'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/publications/ countdown-to-COP28/ (Accessed: 17 July 2024)

CAT (2023b) 'India'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/india/ (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

CAT (2023c) 'Indonesia'. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/indonesia/targets/ (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

CAT (2023d) 'South Africa'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/ south-africa/ (Accessed: 15 September 2024) CAT (2023e) 'USA'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/usa/ (Accessed: 16 August 2024)

CAT (2024a) 'Brazil'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/brazil/ targets/ (Accessed: 13 September 2024)

CAT (2024b) 'Canada'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/ canada/ (Accessed: 13 September 2024)

CAT (2024c) 'Germany'. Climate Action Tracker. Available at: https://climateactiontracker.org/countries/ germany/ (Accessed: 14 September 2024)

CBS News (2023) 'Gov. Moore announces Maryland's commitment 100% clean energy by 2035', 21 April. Available at: https://www.cbsnews.com/baltimore/news/governor-moore-announces-marylandcommitment-100-clean-energy-by-2035/

CDP (2021) '2020 - Full States and Regions Dataset'. CDP. Available at: https://data.cdp.net/Governance/ 2020-Full-States-and-Regions-Dataset/d4kx-9jfn/data (Accessed: 30 May 2023)

CDP (2022) 'CDP-ICLEI Unified Reporting System' (2019-2021). CDP, ICLEI. Available at: https://data.cdp.net/

CDP (2024) 'Search and view past CDP responses: Baku'. CDP. Available at: https://www.cdp.net/en/ responses?queries%5Bname%5D=baku (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

Chan, S., Ellinger, P. and Widerberg, O. (2018) 'Exploring national and regional orchestration of non-state action for a < 1.5 °c world', 'International Environmental Agreements: Politics, Law and Economics', 18(1), pp. 135–152. doi:10.1007/s10784-018-9384-2

Chan, S. and Hale, T. (2015) 'Galvanizing the groundswell of climate actions in the developing world. Written for the Bonn Groundswell Workshop "Catalyzing Climate Action for Resilient Development". Bonn 5 June 2015, hosted by the German Development Institute/ Deutsches Institut für E. Blavatnik School of Government; Deutsches Institut für Entwicklungspolitik'. Available at: http://static1.squarespace.com/static/ 552be32ce4b0b269a4e2ef58/t/55afedf9e4b05618327de34c/1437593081002/WP_ Galvanizing+the+Groundswell+of+Climate+Actions+in+the+Developing+World%284%29.pdf

Chyung, C., Ricketts, S., Jurich, K., et al. (2022) 'How States and Cities Can Benefit From Climate Investments in the Inflation Reduction Act'. American Progress. Available at: https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ how-states-and-cities-can-benefit-from-climate-investments-in-the-inflation-reduction-act/ (Accessed: 5 May 2024)

Clima Trentino (2013) 'LEGGE PROVINCIALE SULLA VALUTAZIONE D'IMPATTO AMBIENTALE 2013'. Available at: http://www.climatrentino.it/binary/pat_climaticamente/provincia_trento_clima/LP_n_19_del_17_set_2013_ sulla_VIA.1549276253.pdf (Accessed: 3 April 2024)

Climate Case Chart (2019) 'Ontario v. Canada re Greenhouse Gas Pollution Pricing Act'. Available at: https:// climatecasechart.com/non-us-case/ontario-v-canada/ (Accessed: 13 September 2024)

Climate Champions (2023) 'Race to Zero Progress Report 2023'. UN Climate Change High-Level Champions

Climate Champions (2024) 'Race to Zero'. UN Climate Change High-Level Champions. Available at: https://racetozero.unfccc.int/system/race-to-zero (Accessed: 25 July 2024)

Climate Change Committee (2023) 'Advice report: The path to a Net Zero Northern Ireland'. Westminster: Climate Change Committee. Available at: https://www.theccc.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/Advice-report-The-path-to-a-Net-Zero-Northern-Ireland.pdf (Accessed: 13 May 2024)

Climate Change Committee (2024) 'Scotland's 2030 climate goals are no longer credible', 20 March. Available at: https://www.theccc.org.uk/2024/03/20/scotlands-2030-climate-goals-are-no-longer-credible/

Climate Watch (2024) 'Historical Country Greenhouse Gas Emissions Data'. Washington DC, USA: World Resources Institute. Available at: https://www.climatewatchdata.org/ghg-emissions (Accessed: 30 August 2024)

ClimateWorks Australia (2021) 'State and territory climate action: leading policies and programs in Australia'. Available at: https://www.climateworkscentre.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/CWA_State-and-territory-climate-action_October-2021.pdf (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Conigrave, B. (2023) 'Canada's transition to net zero emissions'. OECD. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary. org/docserver/efc1f36a-en.pdf?

expires=1726235049&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=D4171CB4053513C3D9604A96034DFFA3 (Accessed: 15 May 2024)

COP28 UAE (2023a) 'Coalition for High Ambition Multilevel Partnerships (CHAMP) for Climate Action'. COP28 UAE Presidency. Available at: https://www.cop28.com/en/cop28-uae-coalition-for-high-ambition-multilevel-partnerships-for-climate-action (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

COP28 UAE (2023b) 'COP28 UAE Declaration on Sustainable Agriculture, Resilient Food Systems, and Climate Action'. COP28 UAE Presidency. Available at: https://www.cop28.com/en/food-and-agriculture (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

COP28 UAE (2023c) 'Global Renewables and Energy Efficiency Pledge'. COP28 UAE Presidency. Available at: https://www.cop28.com/en/global-renewables-and-energy-efficiency-pledge (Accessed: 15 September 2024)

COP29 Presidency (2024) 'COP29 host Azerbaijan signs up to Global Methane Pledge. 4 March, 2024'. COP29 Presidency. Available at: https://cop29.az/en/news/azerbaycan-qlobal-metan-vedi-tesebbusune-qosulub (Accessed: 5 September 2024)

Cruickshank, A. (2021) 'The "glaring gap" in B.C.'s new climate plan', 26 October. Available at: https:// thenarwhal.ca/bc-climate-2030-roadmap/

Day, T., Hans, F., Mooldijk, S., et al. (2024) 'Corporate Climate Responsibility Monitor 2024: Assessing the Transparency and Integrity of Companies' Emission Reduction and Net-Zero Targets'. Berlin and Cologne, Germany: NewClimate Institute, Carbon Market Watch. Available at: https://newclimate.org/resources/ publications/corporate-climate-responsibility-monitor-2024 (Accessed: 9 April 2024)

Deutscher Bundestag (no date) 'Competencies of the German Federation and the Länder'. German Bundestag. Available at: https://www.bundestag.de/en/parliament/function/legislation/competencies-245700 (Accessed: 15 April 2024)

Eckersley, P., Kern, K., Haupt, W. and Müller, H. (2023) '8 - Climate governance and federalism in Germany', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 150–176. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.009

EIA (2024) 'International: Rankings'. Energy Information Administration, US Department of Energy. Available at: https://www.eia.gov/international/rankings/world (Accessed: 25 July 2024)

Energy Transitions Commission (2024) 'Credible Contributions: Bolder Plans for Higher Climate Ambition in the Next Round of NDCs'. London, UK: Energy Transitions Commission. Available at: https://www.energy-transitions.org/publications/credible-contributions-bolder-plans-for-ndcs/

Eskander, S., Higham, C., Hamley, M., et al. (2024) 'Testing the Ambition Loop: Do Country- and Company-Level Net-Zero Targets Reinforce Each Other? A Global Comparison', 'Journal of Comparative Policy Analysis: Research and Practice', 00(00), pp. 1–17. doi:10.1080/13876988.2024.2317949

FAOSTAT (2022) 'Emissions Totals'. Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations. Available at: https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/GT (Accessed: 31 May 2022)

Fernández-Villaverde, J., Laudati, D., Ohanian, L. and Quadrini, V. (2023) 'Accounting for the duality of the Italian economy', 19 September. Available at: https://cepr.org/voxeu/columns/accounting-duality-italian-economy

Fletcher, L. (2024) 'Which States Have Zero-Emission Vehicle Mandates?, Work Truck'. Available at: https:// www.worktruckonline.com/10214784/which-states-have-zero-emission-vehicle-mandates (Accessed: 8 September 2024)

Forbes (2023) 'The Global 2000' (2022). Forbes. Available at: https://www.forbes.com/lists/global2000/ (Accessed: 30 December 2023)

Government of Canada (no date) 'Provinces and territories'. Available at: https://www.canada.ca/en/ intergovernmental-affairs/services/provinces-territories.html (Accessed: 15 May 2024)

Government of Japan (2021) 'Japan's Nationally Determined Contribution (NDC)'. Government of Japan

Government of South Africa (2024) 'Climate Change Act'. Cape Town, South Africa: Republic of South Africa. Available at: https://www.gov.za/sites/default/files/gcis_document/202407/50966climatechangeact222024. pdf (Accessed: 16 September 2024)

Green, R. (2024) 'Sustainability: big tech's AI push putting climate targets at risk', 10 July. Available at: https://www.ibanet.org/sustainability-big-techs-ai-push-putting-climate-targets-at-risk

Di Gregorio, M. and Moeliono, M. (2023) '10 - Climate Governance and Decentralization in Indonesia', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds). Cambridge University Press, pp. 198–217. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.011

Gütschow, J., Günther, A. and Pflüger, M. (2021) 'The PRIMAP-hist national historical emissions time series v2.3 (1750-2019)', Zenodo [Preprint]. doi:10.5281/zenodo.5175154

Gütschow, J. and Pflüger, M. (2023) 'The PRIMAP-hist national historical emissions time series (1750-2021) v2.4.2'. Zenodo. doi:10.5281/zenodo.7727475

Habib, T., Khurana, S. and Sen, V. (2023) 'Just Energy Transition: Economic Implications for Jharkhand'. Climate Policy Initiative. Available at: https://www.climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/just-energy-transition-economic-implications-for-jharkhand/ (Accessed: 11 May 2024)

Hale, T. (2021) 'Governing net zero: the conveyor belt'. Blavatnik School of Government, University of Oxford. Available at: https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/sites/default/files/2021-11/2021-11 Hale Net Zero Policy Memo. pdf (Accessed: 24 May 2022)

Hale, T., Smith, S.M., Black, R., et al. (2022) 'Assessing the rapidly-emerging landscape of net zero targets', Climate Policy, 22(1), pp. 18–29. doi:10.1080/14693062.2021.2013155 Hale, T., Wetzer, T., Abebe, S.K., et al. (2024) 'Turning a groundswell of climate action into ground rules for net zero', Nature Climate Change, 14(4), pp. 306–308. doi:10.1038/s41558-024-01967-7

Harrison, K. (2023) '4 - Climate Governance and Federalism in Canada', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 64–85. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.005

Heredia, M. and Corral, B. (2023) '11 - Climate Governance and Federalism in Mexico', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 218–240. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.012

Hongtao, Y. and Shuai, C. (2023) 'Climate Governance and Quasi-Federalism in China', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) Climate Governance and Federalism. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.006

Hyslop, C., Lutz, N. and Galang, J.B. (2024) 'Net Zero Stocktake 2024 - [Dataset]', Zenodo [Preprint]. doi:10.5281/zenodo.13768013

IEA (2019) 'United States 2019 Review'. International Energy Agency. Available at: https://iea.blob.core. windows.net/assets/7c65c270-ba15-466a-b50d-1c5cd19e359c/United_States_2019_Review.pdf (Accessed: 10 May 2024)

IEA (2021) 'France 2021 Energy Policy Review'. Available at: https://iea.blob.core.windows.net/assets/ 7b3b4b9d-6db3-4dcf-a0a5-a9993d7dd1d6/France2021.pdf (Accessed: 15 May 2024)

IEA (2022) 'Canada 2022 Energy Policy Review'. International Energy Agency (IEA). Available at: https://iea. blob.core.windows.net/assets/7ec2467c-78b4-4c0c-a966-a42b8861ec5a/Canada2022.pdf (Accessed: 15 May 2024)

IEA (2023) 'CO₂ Emissions in 2022'. Paris. Available at: https://www.iea.org/reports/co2-emissions-in-2022

IEA (2024a) 'Electricity 2024'. Analysis and forecast to 2026. Paris, France: International Energy Agency

IEA (2024b) 'World Energy Investment 2024'. Paris, France: International Energy Agency

INECC (no date) 'Instrumentos de política climática'. INECC. Available at: https://cambioclimatico.gob.mx/ estadosymunicipios/Instrumentos.html (Accessed: 8 August 2024)

IPCC (2018) 'Global Warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change'. Edited by V. Masson-Delmotte et al. Geneva, Switzerland: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/2/2019/05/SR15_SPM_version_report_LR.pdf (Accessed: 27 January 2023)

IPCC (2023) 'AR6 Synthesis Report: Climate Change 2023. Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change'. Edited by Core Writing Team, H. Lee, and J. Romero. Geneva, Switzerland: Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/report/ar6/syr/ (Accessed: 25 July 2023)

ISO (2022) 'Net Zero Guidelines – Accelerating the transition to net zero'. Geneva, Switzerland: International Organization for Standardization (ISO). Available at: https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/en/#iso:std:iso:iwa:42:ed-1: v1:en (Accessed: 18 October 2023)

Kameyama, Y. (2021) 'Climate Change Policy: Can New Actors Affect Japan's Policy-Making in the Paris Agreement Era?', 'Social Science Japan Journal', 24(1), pp. 67–84. doi:10.1093/ssjj/jyaa051

Kraker, D. (2023) 'State lawmakers agree to 'historic' environment and climate bill'. MPR News. Available at: https://www.mprnews.org/story/2023/05/18/state-lawmakers-agree-to-historic-environment-and-climate-bill (Accessed: 16 August 2024)

Kummu, M., Kosonen, M. and Masoumzadeh Sayyar, S. (2024) 'Data for: Downscaled gridded global dataset for Gross Domestic Product (GDP) per capita at purchasing power parity (PPP) over 1990-2022'. Zenodo. doi:10.5281/zenodo.10976734

Kuramochi, T., Deneault, A., Chan, S., et al. (2024) 'Supporting the Paris Agreement through international cooperation: potential contributions, institutional robustness, and progress of Glasgow climate initiatives', 'npj Climate Action', 3(1), p. 31. doi:10.1038/s44168-024-00106-4

La corsa delle Regioni verso la neutralità climatica (2022)

Lang, J. and Hyslop, C. (2024) 'A Distinctly Private Pursuit: Not Going Net Zero'. Net Zero Tracker (Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit, Data-Driven EnviroLab, NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero). Available at: www. zerotracker.net/analysis/

Milton Schneider, R., Martins, L., Bradford Burns, E., et al. (2024) The legislature of Brazil. Brittanica. Available at: https://www.britannica.com/place/Brazil/The-legislature (Accessed: 13 July 2024)

Ministère de l'Écologie (2021) 'Schémas régionaux d'aménagement et de développement'. Available at: https://www.ecologie.gouv.fr/politiques-publiques/schemas-regionaux-damenagement-developpement (Accessed: 25 May 2024)

Ministère de l'Économie et des Finances (2023) 'Transition écologique : une planification pour accélérer la décarbonation des sites industriels'. Available at: https://www.economie.gouv.fr/actualites/transition-ecologique-strategie-accelereration-decarbonation-sites-industriels (Accessed: 27 May 2024)

Ministère de la transition écologique et de la cohésion des territoires (2017) 'Actions des entreprises et des collectivités pour le climat'. Available at: https://www.ecologie.gouv.fr/politiques-publiques/actions-entreprises-collectivites-climat (Accessed: 16 September 2024)

Ministry of Environment Forest and Climate Change (no date) 'Climate Change'. Government of India. Available at: https://moef.gov.in/climate-change-2 (Accessed: 18 July 2024)

MOEJ (2020) 'Local Governments That Declared Net-Zero CO₂ Emission by 2050 (update 26 October, 2020)'. Ministry of the Environment, Japan. Available at: https://www.env.go.jp/policy/zero_carbon_city/01_ponti_ 201026-2.pdf (Accessed: 5 September 2024)

MOEJ (2024) 'Japanese Efforts to Promote Subnational Climate Action'. Ministry of the Environment, Japan. Available at: https://www.iges.or.jp/sites/default/files/2024-03/PDFKS3_Masako_Ogawa_rev4.pdf

National Statistics of the Republic of China (2022) 'Statistical Yearbook of the Republic of China 2021. Table 3: General situation of population'. National Statistics of the Republic of China (Taiwan). Available at: https://ws.dgbas.gov.tw/public/data/dgbas03/bs2/yearbook_eng/yearbook2021.pdf (Accessed: 31 May 2023)

Net Zero Tracker (2021) 'Net Zero Tracker codebook'. Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit (ECIU); Data-Driven EnviroLab (DDL); NewClimate Institute; Oxford Net Zero. Available at: https://docs.google.com/document/d/ 13bGE8FCOeF5QweoOvyMPZi3XbZrGLEPL2aM04LuZQcc/edit#heading=h.mrt8hcjc74gx (Accessed: 14 April 2022)

Net Zero Tracker (2022) 'Net Zero Stocktake 2022'. Cologne, Berlin, Oxford, London, North Carolina, Germany, UK, United States of America: NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero, Energy & Climate

Intelligence Unit; Data-Driven EnviroLab. Available at: https://ca1-nzt.edcdn.com/Net-Zero-Tracker/Net-Zero-Stocktake-Report-2022.pdf?v=1655074300 (Accessed: 14 July 2022)

Net Zero Tracker (2023a) 'In The Pipeline: The status of fossil fuel phase-out commitments across nations, regions, cities, and companies with net zero targets'. Net Zero Tracker (Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit, Data-Driven EnviroLab, NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero). Available at: https://ca1-nzt.edcdn.com/ Reports/NTZ_In_the_Pipeline_Status_Fossil_Fuel_Phase_Outs_2023.pdf?v=1701634512 (Accessed: 28 February 2024)

Net Zero Tracker (2023b) 'Net Zero Stocktake 2023'. Cologne, Berlin, Oxford, London, North Carolina: NewClimate Institute, Oxford Net Zero, Energy & Climate Intelligence Unit; Data-Driven EnviroLab. Available at: https://ca1-nzt.edcdn.com/Reports/Net_Zero_Stocktake_2023.pdf?v=1689326892 (Accessed: 5 September 2023)

Nidasari, N. and Gaol, R.L. (2020) 'Multi-level governance for climate change in Indonesia'. Urban LEDS; ICLEI, UN HABITAT. Available at: https://urban-leds.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/Urban-LEDS-Country-factsheet-Indonesia_web.pdf

Nilsson, A., Smit, S. and Kuramochi, T. (2021) 'Non-state and subnational climate action in China'. Berlin an Cologne, Germany: NewClimate Institute. Available at: https://newclimate.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/ NewClimate_ChinaNSA_Dec21.pdf

OECD (2022a) 'Indonesia'. World Observatory on Subnational Government Finance and Investment (SNG-WOFI). Available at: https://www.sng-wofi.org/country-profiles/indonesia.html (Accessed: 19 May 2024)

OECD (2022b) 'Regional Governance in OECD Countries'. doi:https://doi.org/10.1787/4d7c6483-en

OECD (2022c) 'Regional Governance in OECD Countries - Trends', Typology and Tools. Paris, France. Available at: https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/urban-rural-and-regional-development/regional-governancein-oecd-countries_4d7c6483-en

OECD (2023) 'OECD Environmental Performance Review: Germany'. OECD. Available at: https://www.oecdilibrary.org/sites/f26da7da-en/1/3/1/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/f26da7da-en&_csp_ =74e9eb7eb31ea7bb0dc8e2f3b7e21d94&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book (Accessed: 11 April 2024)

Parliament of Australia (2022) 'Climate Change Bill 2022 [and] Climate Change (Consequential Amendments) Bill 2022'. Available at: https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Bills_Legislation/bd/bd2223a/Climate_Change_Bill_2022_and_Climate_Change_Consequential_Amendments_Bill_2022 (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Parliament of Australia (no date) 'Part V - Powers of the Parliament'. Available at: https://www.aph.gov.au/ About_Parliament/Senate/Practice_and_Procedure/Constitution/chapter1/Part_V_-_Powers_of_the_ Parliament#chapter-01_part-05_51 (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Parliamentary Education Office (2024) 'Three levels of government: governing Australia'. Available at: https://peo.gov.au/understand-our-parliament/how-parliament-works/three-levels-of-government/three-levels-of-government-governing-australia (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Piancastelli, M. (no date) 'The federal republic of Brazil'. Available at: https://www.forumfed.org/libdocs/ Global_Dialogue/Book_2/BK2-C03-br-Piancastelli-en.pdf

Pillai, A.V. and Dubash, N.K. (2023) '9 - Climate Governance and Federalism in India', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 177–197. doi: https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.010

President of the Republic of Indonesia (2021) 'REGULATION OF THE PRESIDENT OF THE REPUBLIC OF INDONESIA NUMBER 98 OF 2021'. Available at: https://jdih.maritim.go.id/cfind/source/files/perpres/2021/ perpres-nomor-98-tahun-2021-english-version.pdf (Accessed: 19 August 2024)

Rabe, B. and Smith, H. (2023) '15 - Climate Governance and Federalism in the United States', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 306–327. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.016

Race to Zero (2022) 'Starting Line and Leadership Practices 3.0 - Minimum criteria required for participation in the Race to Zero campaign'. Bonn, Germany: UNFCCC. Available at: https://climatechampions.unfccc.int/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Race-to-Zero-Criteria-3.0-4.pdf (Accessed: 27 July 2022)

Rankl, F., Carver, D., Collins, A. and Tyers, R. (2023) 'The role of local government in reaching net zero. UK Parliament'. Available at: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cdp-2023-0122/ (Accessed: 13 August 2024)

Région Haut-de-France (2024) 'SRADDET: donnez votre avis'. Available at: https://www.hautsdefrance.fr/ sraddet-donnez-votre-avis/ (Accessed: 16 September 2024)

Republic of Azerbaijan (2024) 'The Republic of Azerbaijan Updated document on Nationally Determined Contributions (NDC)'. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Available at: https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/NDC/2023-10/Second NDC_Azerbaijan_ENG_Final %281%29.pdf

Reuters (2024) 'Azerbaijan to upgrade climate target before COP29 summit. 2 July', 2 July. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/sustainability/azerbaijan-upgrade-climate-target-before-cop29-summit-2024-07-02/

Robiou du Pont, Y., Rogelj, J., Hsu, A., et al. (2024) 'Corporate emissions targets and the neglect of future innovators', Science, 384(6694), pp. 388–390. doi:10.1126/science.adl5081

Sandhani, M. and Khan, Z. (2023) 'How State Climate Plans Are Key to India's Net-zero Target'. Council on Energy, Environment, and Water. Available at: https://www.ceew.in/blogs/how-state-climate-action-plans-are-key-to-net-zero-target-of-india (Accessed: 11 May 2024)

SBTi (2024) 'Monitoring Report 2023: Looking back at 2023 and moving forward to 2024 and beyond'. Science Based Targets initiative. Available at: https://sciencebasedtargets.org/reports/sbti-monitoring-report-2023

Schiavina, M., Freire, S., Carioli, A. and MacManus, K. (2023) 'GHS-POP R2023A - GHS population grid multitemporal (1975-2030)[Dataset]'. European Commission, Joint Research Centre (JRC). doi:https://doi. org/10.2905/2FF68A52-5B5B-4A22-8F40-C41DA8332CFE

Secretaría de Relaciones Exteriores (2022) 'Mexico announces new commitments to combat climate change at COP27'. Gobierno de México. Available at: https://www.gob.mx/sre/prensa/mexico-announces-new-commitments-to-combat-climate-change-at-cop27?idiom=en (Accessed: 28 July 2024)

Smith, C. (2022) 'What Does the Inflation Reduction Act Do for State and Local Government?' Available at: https://www.governing.com/now/what-does-the-inflation-reduction-act-do-for-state-and-local-government (Accessed: 5 May 2024)

UK Parliament (2017) 'Chapter 9: Devolution and the environment'. Available at: https://publications. parliament.uk/pa/ld201617/ldselect/ldeucom/109/10912.htm (Accessed: 13 May 2024)

UN HLEG (2022) 'Integrity Matters: Net Zero Commitments by Businesses, Financial Institutions, Cities and Regions'. United Nations' High-Level Expert Group on the Net Zero Emissions Commitments of Non-State Entities. Available at: https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/high-level_expert_group_n7b.pdf (Accessed: 29 November 2022)

UNFCCC (2020) 'South Africa's Low-Emission Development Strategy 2050'. Available at: https://unfccc.int/ sites/default/files/resource/South Africa%27s Low Emission Development Strategy.pdf

UNFCCC (2023) 'Draft decision-/CMA.5: Outcome of the first global stocktake', in FCCC/PA/CMA/2023/L.17. Bonn, Germany: United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Available at: https://unfccc.int/ sites/default/files/resource/cma2023_L17_adv.pdf

United Nations Statistics Division (2022) 'Methodology: Standard country or area codes for statistical use (M49) - Overview'. United Nations Statistics Division. Available at: https://unstats.un.org/unsd/methodology/m49/overview/ (Accessed: 12 May 2022)

De Visser, J. and du Plessis, A. (2023) '12 - Climate Governance and Federalism in South Africa', in Fenna, A., Jodoin, S., and Setzer, J. (eds) 'Climate Governance and Federalism'. Cambridge University Press, pp. 241–262. doi:https://doi.org/10.1017/9781009249676.013

Wasser, M. (2023) 'Massachusetts' new "green bank" for climate-friendly housing, explained', 'wbur local coverage', 26 June. Available at: https://www.wbur.org/news/2023/06/26/green-bank-massachusetts-affordable-housing-decarbonization-climate-explained

Wong, J., Hagemann, M., Smit, S., et al. (2023) 'Exploring the role of regional governments in achieving the goals of the Paris Agreement A closer look at regional powers and capacities across different countries', (July). Available at: https://newclimate.org/

World Bank (2024a) 'World Bank Country and Lending Groups'. World Bank. Available at: https:// datacatalogapi.worldbank.org/ddhxext/ResourceDownload?resource_unique_id=DR0090755&_ gl=1*1d4c6k4*_gcl_au*MzUzNzY1MjcxLjE3MjE5OTU3ODI. (Accessed: 15 August 2024)

World Bank (2024b) 'World Development Indicators (last updated date: 28/06/2024)'. World Bank. Available at: https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators (Accessed: 15 August 2024)

WWF Japan (2023) 'Status survey on the decarbonisation efforts in 47 prefectures (In Japanese)'. WWF Japan. Available at: https://www.wwf.or.jp/activities/data/20231121climate.pdf (Accessed: 5 September 2024)

You, X. (2022) 'Explainer: Why China's provinces are so important for action on climate change'. Available at: https://www.carbonbrief.org/explainer-why-chinas-provinces-are-so-important-for-action-on-climatechange/ (Accessed: 11 August 2024)

Appendix I: Summary of data and methods

This section updates the description presented in the previous Net Zero Stocktake reports (Net Zero Tracker, 2022, 2023b).

The Net Zero Tracker database has been updated regularly through continuous coding, led by the University of Oxford with support from all Net Zero Tracker project partners, and occasional code-a-thon events at the University of Oxford. Students, from across a range of disciplines and speaking a variety of languages, were trained in coding information on targets into a set of standardised metrics. Information on these metrics is further set out in our codebook (Net Zero Tracker, 2021). The efforts of the coders were supported by web-scraping for net zero targets, led by the Data-Driven EnviroLab and Arboretica.

For national and global totals, gross domestic product (GDP, PPP in 2021 constant international dollar) and population data were taken from the World Development Indicators database (World Bank, 2024b). Country-level and world total GHG emissions data including land-use change and forestry (LUCF) were taken from Climate Watch (2024). Data for Taiwan are taken from IMF (2022) for GDP PPP, national statistical yearbook (National Statistics of the Republic of China, 2022) for population, PRIMAP data (Gütschow et al., 2021) for GHG emissions excluding LULUCF (country reported) and FAOSTAT (2022) for LULUCF emissions. Income country groups were based on the World Bank classification (World Bank, 2024a). A UN classification was used to group countries by geographic regions (United Nations Statistics Division, 2022).

Subnational population data was taken from CDP (2021) and estimates derived from the Global Human Settlement Layer (Schiavina et al., 2023) for the year 2020. GDP data was taken from CDP (CDP, 2021) and from Kummu et al. (2024) for the year 2020. Corporate data (e.g. annual revenue, number of employees) were taken from Forbes (Forbes, 2023). Population data for cities were taken from multiple sources including the CDP-ICLEI Unified Reporting System (CDP, 2022) and city-specific sources.

Although we set out to capture in the Net Zero Tracker database all publicly-communicated net zero targets set by states and regions, cities and companies, we may not have been totally successful due to a number of reasons, including: net zero targets being communicated in languages other than English or another major language; or limited participation in the networks of non-state and sub-national climate action, which facilitates coders finding relevant information (see, e.g. Chan et al. (2018) and Chan and Hale (2015) for more discussions). Our data on countries may differ slightly to other similar country tracking initiatives (e.g. the World Resources Institute's Climate Watch) because of slightly different methodologies.

Appendix II: Supplementary figures on the procedural and substantive integrity criteria assessment



THE NUMBER OF INTEGRITY CRITERIA MET BY RACE TO ZERO MEMBERS AND NON-MEMBERS

Figure A-1: The number of procedural and substantive robustness criteria met by those with net zero targets: a comparison of Race to Zero members and non-members. (a) subnational states and regions (seven criteria), (b) cities (seven criteria), and (c) companies (eight criteria). For the criterion of net zero target year by 2050 or earlier, non-OECD country-based entities are counted as meeting it even though the criterion does not apply.